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SUMMARY

The present report provides information on plans prepared and actions
taken by individual countries and the international community as of the end
of March 1992 in response to the World Summit for Children. The status of
preparation of national programmes of action as called for in the World
Summit Plan of Action is presented along with other major post-Summit
developments. These actions are also discussed from a regional
perspective, including that of industrialized countries. Actions by the
international community, including both the United Nations system and
non-governmental organizations, are also presented. The paper concludes
with a discussion of the next steps that should be taken to ensure that the
promise of the World Summit is kept.
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I. BACKGROUND

1. The UNICEF Executive Board, in its decision 1991/10 (E/ICEF/1991/15),
requested the Executive Director to submit at its regular session in 1992 a
consolidated analysis of the plans and actions undertaken by individual
countries and the international community as a follow-up of the World Summit
for Children. Furthermore, the Board also invited the Executive Director to
prepare and to circulate suggestions on how individual countries and
international bodies might provide information on their plans and actions so
as to facilitate the task accorded to UNICEF in preparing the present progress
report pursuant to paragraph 35 (v) of the Plan of Action of the World Summit
for Children.

2. In July 1991, the Executive Director prepared and circulated to Member
States "Suggested guidelines for the preparation of the progress report on the
implementation of the World Declaration on the Survival, Protection and
Development of Children, and the Plan of Action for Implementing the World
Declaration on the Survival, Protection and Development of Children, adopted
by the World Summit for Children* (B/ICBF/1991/17).

3. The present progress report is based largely on the feedback received
from Member States as requested JÛ  the above document, as well as on reports
received from international. ag*e1icies, non-governmental organizations (NGOs)
and UNICEF field offices: As expected, the major follow-up actions by
Governments in 1991 were the preparation of national programmes of action
(NPAs), as called for in paragraph 34 (i) of the Plan of Action of the World
Summit for Children. Accordingly, the major portion of this progress report
centres on a preliminary analysis of NPAs.

4. It should be pointed out that the UNICEF Executive Board decision on this
subject followed, and was inspired by, United Nations General Assembly
resolution 45/217 of 21 December 1990, in which the General Assembly urged all
relevant organs and agencies of the United Nations system, including their
governing bodies, to provide support for the follow-up of the World Summit for
Children. By the same resolution the Assembly also requested the
Secretary-General to prepare a report on the implementation of the resolution
for consideration by the Economic and Social Council and by the General
Assembly at its forty-seventh session in 1992. The present report, in part,
serves as an input to the Secretary-General's report.

II. HIGHLIGHTS OF FOLLOW-UP ACTIONS

5. In terms of formal commitment at the national level, as of March 1992, an
additional 65 heads of State and Government had joined the original 71 leaders
who personally signed the World Summit Declaration and Plan of Action. It is
believed that no other document in the world bears the signatures of so many
world leaders (136 heads of State and Government and 24 other senior
ministers). As part of their commitment to "keep their promise* to children,

I

t
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Governments in at least 125 industrialized and developing countries are
currently preparing NPAs to achieve the goals for children and development in
the 1990s as agreed in the Summit Declaration'(see annex I). In addition, in
many countries, programmes of action are being prepared at provincial and
municipal levels, as well as by NGOs and civic groups.

6. At regional and international levels, heads of State and Government have
also collectively reaffirmed their commitment to follow through on the
Declaration and Plan of Action of the World Summit at such high-level meetings
as the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC), the
Organization of African Unity (OAU), Commonwealth, Francophone, Ibero-American
and Central American Summits, involving heads of State and Government from all
parts of the world.

7. At the international level, the United Nations system has taken a number
of follow-up measures since the World Summit. By its resolution 45/217,
referred to above, the General Assembly urged the relevant organs and
organizations of the United Nations system to take into account the goals,
strategies and recommendations of the World Summit Declaration and Plan of
Action in carrying out their programmes. Pursuant to that General Assembly
resolution, the Secretary-General wrote to the heads of all relevant
agencies - including the Bretton Woods institutions - urging them to take
appropriate action in their areas of competence. The heads of those agencies
have responded to the Secretary-General indicating how they planned to respond
to the appeal of the world leaders, the General Assembly and the
Secretary-General. A number of governing bodies of the relevant United
Nations agencies have held substantive discussions on the follow-up of the
World Summit and have given specific instructions to their secretariats to
support implementation and monitoring of the goals and strategies adopted by
the Summit. Reports from field offices indicate that, in many countries, the
relevant United Nations agencies are providing technical and financial support
for the formulation and implementation of national and sectoral programmes of
action.

8. In many countries, NGOs have been actively involved in the preparation
and implementation of NPAs. In addition, many NGOs working in child-related
areas have taken Summit follow-up actions within the framework of their own
respective mandates: some have prepared specific programmes of action to
implement and support the goals endorsed by the World Summit, and others have
reviewed or restructured existing programmes to bring them in line with these
goals.

9. The real test of effective follow-up is, of course, not more resolutions,
declarations and plans, but action on the ground and programme results in
terms of expanded coverage of services and measurable impact on the well-being
of children. On that score, too, there has been tangible, if uneven, progress
in all areas indicated in the Plan of Action. The achievement of the goal of
reaching 80 per cent coverage in universal child immunization in 1990, thus
saving the lives of over 3 million children a year, is one concrete
illustration of progress. Similar, if less dramatic progress is being made in
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oral rehydration therapy, the promotion and protection of breast-feeding, the
provision of a safe drinking water supply at low cost to thousands of
under-served communities and accelerated expansion of early child care, basic
education and literacy programmes. The growing acceptance of the concept of
"corridors of peace" and "days of tranquillity" to protect children during
armed conflicts and natural disasters is yet another sign of putting into
practice the provisions of the World Summit Declaration and the Convention on
the Rights of the Child to protect children in especially difficult
circumstances.

10. Compared to many international conferences, the follow-up of the World
Summit for Children continues to be quite impressive, though uneven. Four
factors seem to account for the conscientious follow-up: (a) the high level
of political commitment, as reflected in the attendance of the largest number
of world leaders ever gathered at the Summit; (b) the existence of specific,
measurable and time-bound goals developed through extensive consultation among
competent United Nations agencies and other technical bodies; (c) the
widespread awareness of and support for the goals and strategies adopted by
the World Summit among activist NGOs, the mass media and other civic groups;
and (d) the active support of the United Nations system, including UNICEF, in
the follow-up of the Summit, especially in the process of formulating NPAs.

III. FOLLOW-UP AT THE COUNTRY LEVEL
*

A. Status of preparation of national programmes of action

11. As of the time of preparation of the present report (end of March 1992),
the status of NPA preparation was as reported in table 1 below:
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Table 1. Status of preparation of national programmes of
action as of 31 March 1992 (number of countries)

Asia
Latin America
and the
Caribbean
Middle East
and North
Africa

Sub-Saharan
Africa

Industrialized
countries

Total

Finalized

5

14

4

4

6

3

In draft
8

5

1

9

1

24

Preparation
under way

11

9

13

26

12

71

No action
reported

9
•

5

2

6

24

46

Total

33

33

20

45

43

174 .

12. These figures will be updated prior to the regular Executive Board
session and reported in document E/ICEF/1992/CRP.16. Even the preliminary
figures in table 1 above, however, demonstrate that the preparation of NPAs
has been a truly global activity involving all major regions.

13. The above data refer to NPAs prepared by central Governments. In
addition to these, a number of provincial, municipal and other local
governments, NGOs and civic groups have prepared, or are preparing, their own
programmes of action in accordance with paragraph 34 (i) of the World Summit
Plan of Action. In some cases, they have been prepared prior to, or in tandem
with, the formulation of the national programme, while in others they are
being prepared subsequently.

14. For example, each province in Argentina, and each state in Mexico and
Venezuela, is preparing its own plan to achieve the Summit goals by the year
2000.

15. For some countries, the formulation of NPAs came at a time of new
initiatives or the rethinking of existing national policies. In Namibia, the
NPA represented the first national multisectoral planning and strategy
formulation in the life of that new country. The intensive formulation
process by technical committees and subcommittees brought together
representatives from a wide range of ministries to contribute to intersectoral
understanding and inter-agency contacts at a formative stage of national
development.

16. As important as it is that there is an official NPA document, the
preparation process is equally vital. The high level of national attention
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being given to this process is perhaps one of its most distinguishing
features. Responsibility for overall coordination has been retained by the
office of the President or Prime Minister in a number of countries such as
Bolivia, China, Ecuador, Malaysia, the Niger, the Philippines, Sri Lanka, the
Sudan, Thailand and Uruguay, and by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in others
such as the Democratic People's Republic of Korea and Kenya. A good
indication of the seriousness with which Governments have taken their
commitments as signatories to the World Summit Declaration and Plan of Action
is their willingness to consider the NPA budgetary implications. Ministries
of finance and planning, or their equivalents, have been actively involved in
the preparation of NPAs in such countries as Bolivia, Chile, China, Colombia,
Egypt, Ghana, the Philippines and the Solomon Islands. Indeed, government
institutions responsible for budgetary allocations have been involved in the
preparation of NPAs in more than 50 developing countries.

17. As children's issues are multisectoral, the approach to preparing NPAs
has typically been to create an intersectoral task force or commission with
broad representation from both governmental and non-governmental
organizations. NGOs, religious groups, universities, the private sector,
labour and civic groups, as well as international organizations, have been
involved in the preparation of NPAs in over 50 developing countries. NGOs are
also strongly involved in the NPA preparation process in industrialized
countries. To the degree that all sectors of society participate in NPA
preparation, these same sectors are also likely to be actively involved in its
implementation.

18. In the Dominican Republic, for example, a national commission was
established to monitor implementation of the commitments made at the World
Summit. The commission is composed of 53 government entities and 128
non-governmental, community and religious organizations that formed
subcommittees to draft programmes of action in health, education, water supply
and sanitation, child protection and social policy.

19. In Jamaica, the NPA is being developed as a joint Government/NGO effort,
with 70 NGOs represented on the Coalition on the Rights of the Child involved
with government ministries in the process. In Zimbabwe, 35 government
institutions and 15 NGOs have been involved in NPA preparation. Extensive NGO
involvement in the preparation process is also found in Antigua and Barbuda,
Argentina, Bolivia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, Ghana, Guatemala, Malaysia, Morocco,
the Niger, Pakistan, the Philippines, Saint Lucia, the Solomon Islands,
Thailand, the Sudan and Viet Nam.

20. In Venezuela, the 25 working groups set up to prepare the NPA involved
300 professionals from various disciplines and many organizations, both public
and private. A 30-point action plan formulated by NGOs in Nepal was
incorporated into the NPA. In Bahrain, Kenya, the United Republic of Tanzania
and Yemen, NGO coalitions have influenced policy by voicing concern through
advocacy, the media or conferences.
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21. Children themselves were involved in preparing the NPA in Ecuador. As a
direct result of their input, more serious attention to recreation was given
in the NPA. The first-ever Caribbean Summit for Children, convened on
15 November 1991, in Barbados, gathered child delegates from 14 Caribbean
countries who told their leaders about their goals and expectations for the
future. The meeting was chaired by a 17-year-old and entirely conducted by
children from 12 to 18 years of age. Recommendations were taken by the Prime
Minister of Barbados to the next meeting of heads of State of the Caribbean
Community.

22. As part of the NPA preparation process in Australia, the Government
informed key NGOs about the proposed strategy to develop the country's NPA and
sought their involvement in a two-stage process: to assist in determining
specific priorities and strategies, and in a series of comprehensive national
consultations on the content of a draft NPA.

23. International agencies, both multilateral and bilateral, have also
collaborated with Governments and with one another in support of the NPA
preparation process in many countries. The United Nations Development
Programme (UNDP), the World Health Organization (WHO), the Pan American Health
Organization (PAHO), the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), UNICEF, the
United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), the
World Food Programme (WFP), the International Labour Organisation (ILO), the
Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), the
International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD), the Office of the
United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), the Organization of
American States, the Inter-American Center for Labor Administration, the
Programa Regional del Empleo para America Latina y el Caribe (Regional
Employment Programme for Latin America and the Caribbean), the International
Monetary Fund (IMF), the World Bank, the African Development Bank, the
Inter-American Development Bank (IDS) and a number of bilateral agencies are
involved. UNDP was reported to be involved in at least 61 developing
countries, WHO in 49, UNFPA in 36, UNESCO in 31 and the World Bank in 28.
Bilateral agencies, including those in nearly all the major donor countries,
have been involved in the preparation of NPAs in 25 developing countries.

B. Characteristics of national programmes of action

24. As with all long-term plans, NPAs need flexibility and a process for
updating and review, and countries have taken different approaches to this
reality. Some have produced plans that remain at the levels of goals, policy
and strategies without going into detail regarding programmes or projects;
others have entered into much greater programmatic detail. In either case,
the majority of NPAs for which there is sufficient information make it clear
that they are subject to improvement and revision as experience develops over
the course of the decade. Some idea of the variety of approaches taken in *
this regard are found in table 2 below, which is based on only those NPAs
sufficiently developed to enable them to be characterized.
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Table 2. Levels of detail in national programmes of action
(number of countries)

Asia

Latin America and
the Caribbean
Middle East and
North Africa
Sub-Saharan
Africa

Industrialized
countries

Total

Pol icy /strategy
level
7

2

4

2

2

17

Programme level

3

6

1

10

Proiect level
3

9

5

17

25. For those NPAs that have remained at the level of policy and strategy, an
eventual move to the level of programmes and projects is expected. This could
occur in various ways. Subsequent versions of the NPA itself may be produced
which delve into greater detail for all sectors; or each sector or sectoral
grouping may be encouraged to develop its own programmes and projects
according to the sector's own dynamism. In larger countries, in particular,
an NPA that sets broad policy and strategy may be followed by progressively
more detailed programmes on the part of individual states or provinces and so
on down to district and local levels. In China, for instance, it is planned
to have a national NPA, sectoral NPAs by each relevant ministry and NPAs for
each province. Because of the diversity of country situations, there is no
single blueprint for NPAs. What is important is that these' programmes of
action be viewed as a living process, rather than a once-for-all document and,
indeed, the evidence available thus far suggests that this is by and large how
they are being conceived.

C. Contents of national programmes of action

Interaction with national policy and development planning

26. It is logical that an NPA for children, with measurable goals for the
period of a decade, should have a strong relationship with the process of
national development planning wherever such a process is formally carried out.
In 86 of the 109 developing countries for which information was available on
this subject at the time of this writing, the goals and strategies of the NPA
are, or are becoming, part of the overall development plan or development
strategy document.
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27. For countries with a strong tradition of multi-year development planning
such as China, Egypt, India, Indonesia*and the Philippines, the integration of
NPA goals into those plans signifies a definite enhancement of the priorities
given to children's programmes.

28. Some countries, such as Zimbabwe, are entering a process of revising
their development plans and intend to incorporate NPA concepts into future
plans. Where no overall plan exists, countries such as Bolivia,. Honduras and
Panama relate the NPA to national or sectoral activities or to other social
and economic initiatives.

Adaptation of the goals to national reality; phasing and prioritization

29. In setting forth the goals for children and development in the 1990s, the
World Summit Plan of Action stated in paragraph 6 that "these goals will first
need to be adapted to the specific realities of each country in terms of
phasing, priorities, standards and availability of resources". Most countries
have adapted, or are in the process of adapting, the goals to correspond more
closely to national conditions.

30. In many cases, this has resulted in goals that are more ambitious than
those of the World Summit. For example, greater reductions than those
proposed globally for infant mortality rates (IMRs) and under-five mortality
rates for the year 2000 arr programmed by Argentina, Brazil, Costa Rica,
Malaysia, Mexico, Tunisia and Venezuela; and higher goals for basic education
are targeted by the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Ecuador, Maldives,
Malaysia, Mexico, Uruguay and Zimbabwe.

31. As may be expected, these are generally higher-income developing
countries, but the list of more ambitious goals also includes a number of
lower-income countries, such as Bangladesh and Sri Lanka, which have already
made significant advances in some sectors and do not plan on remaining with
the status quo.

32. On the other hand, it is a sign of the realism and seriousness with which
this process of World Summit follow-up has been taken that, generally
speaking, where targets for reaching the global goals enunciated by the World
Summit have been extended beyond the year 2000, this has usually been done by
countries in the least developed category. Some of those countries, while
striving to reach the World Summit goals in a phased manner, have adapted the
standards for service coverage by, for example,, defining access to clean water
supply in terms of a greater distance than that used by other countries.

Strategies

33. Since a strategy is a particular mix of policies, programmes and projects
that define the path to be pursued towards the goals adopted and adapted by
each country, each has its own strategy and no two are the same.'
Nevertheless, there are a number of strategy components that are common to
many NPAs and which, when analysed, provide a composite picture of how the
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nations of the world intend to set about the effort to achieve the goals for
children and development in the 1990s.

Overall strategy

34. Some strategies focus on broad national agendas such as putting
child-related issues higher on the scale of political concerns, or making NPA
goals the measure of social development. They may be seen to echo the World
Summit's own theme of a "first call for children". Others begin with an
emphasis on the broader economic environment, putting the NPA in the context
of poverty reduction and/or of lessening the impact of adjustment on
vulnerable groups.

35. Several strategy statements begin with the need for the broad involvement
of many sectors of national society with collaboration among government,
funding and technical cooperation agencies, and all the key groups such as the
private sector, civic and religious groups, labour unions, NGOs, universities,
etc., and making use of traditional and mass media to do so. Others focus on
the need for implementation not just at the national level, but at provincial,
district and local levels as well, stressing the theme of decentralization,
one that is encountered very frequently in the presentation of NPA strategies.
This is elaborated in various terms such as those of micro-planning and
strengthening the role and power of local entities. Community participation,
community empowerment and community management are all phrases continually
repeated in NPA strategy statements. Other NPAs speak in terms of awareness
creation and empowerment of the family.

36. Many NPAs stress that the needs of children and women are intersectoral
and that strategies for dealing with them must be intersectoral as well.
Others speak of more targeted service delivery linked with closer monitoring
of the groups in greatest need. Indeed, disparity reduction, in a broad
sense, may be the component that features most commonly in NPA strategies.
This is expressed in various ways such as the elimination of social
inequalities; the concentration of resources in areas of greatest need;
priority to less developed areas; closer monitoring of vulnerable, unreached
groups; focus on the needy; priority for the poorest; and the reduction of
gender disparities.

37. Human development, human capital development and capacity-building are
also recurrent themes in NPA strategies.

38. In a number of countries, such as Bangladesh, Botswana, Ghana and
Pakistan, the strategy has been to link the NPA to the human development
initiative, as supported by UNDP, often with UNICEF collaboration. The
Convention on the Rights of the Child provides the main strategy framework in
several others, such as Colombia, Jamaica, Malaysia, Maldives and Venezuela.
In the case of Madagascar, the NPA is being prepared as part of the national
environment programme on the premise that the child is both actor and
beneficiary of an improved environment. In another case, that of Yemen, the
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NPA is being formulated in conjunction with the development of a national
population policy.

39. Indicative of a broad awareness of serious internal and external resource
constraints is the fact that many NPAs address the issues of optimizing the
use of resources, better management of existing resources and the need for
low-cost alternatives and local resource generation in their strategy
statements.

Sectoral strategies

40. Health strategies place a strong emphasis on (a) the need to strengthen
primary health care (PHC) services and extend their coverage; (b) shifting the
focus from curative to preventive actions; (c) community involvement in PHC;
and (d) better targeting on those diseases that result in the highest
mortality and on geographical areas with the highest child mortality rates.

41. Nutrition strategies in some countries emphasize food production and
distribution and household food security; in others, the focus is on dealing
with the economic, social, biological and cultural causes of malnutrition; and
still others stress the need for particular programmes such as growth
monitoring, complementary feeding and the dissemination of food and nutrition
information. The reduction of women's work burden is also seen as an
important component of strategies for improved nutrition.

42. Strategies in the water supply and sanitation sectors emphasize the
strengthening or reorganization of the agencies responsible for the delivery
of services, along with national and local capacity-building; decentralization
of services planning and delivery with the participation of the community,
especially women; appropriate low-cost technologies; and qualitative as well
as quantitative improvements in water supply and sanitation.

43. Education strategies focus on aiding minority, indigenous and
hard-to-reach children in underdeveloped areas and on reducing gender
disparities in school enrolment and completion. Education and curriculum
reform is also frequently cited as a major priority, together with efforts to
make schools more accessible to children while improving the quality of
preschool and early childhood education.

44. Legal and policy reforms receive high priority in strategies for children
in especially difficult circumstances which stress amending existing laws or
enacting new ones to protect in particular street children and working
children. Preventive and rehabilitative programmes for abused children, as
well as special efforts to assist children in war zones or those suffering the
effects of nearby conflicts, are emphasized. Priority is also placed on
de-institutionalizing programmes for the disabled and educating families to
care for such children. The early identification of children in especially
difficult circumstances to permit quick intervention is another strategy
component.
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Resource requirements

45. At some point in the planning process, it is normal to expect that there
will be an effort to estimate the costs of achieving the objectives of the
plan. However, those countries that prepare national development plans
generally do so for a period shorter than 10 years, and are more accustomed,
if they estimate costs for the social sectors at all, to do so in terms of the
inputs required to maintain and extend the types of social and human services
currently being provided, rather than unit costs of achieving impact
objectives such as specific reductions in mortality rates. A number of
countries also have more experience in estimating costs for some sectors than
for others. It is no surprise, then, that NPAs so far received tend, as a
group, to be incomplete or weak in the area of estimating the costs of
achieving the goalo that they have established. There are, however, some
notable exceptions, such as Burkina Faso, Central American countries, Cuba,
Ecuador, Nepal, Pakistan, Paraguay, Peru, Sri Lanka, Venezuela and Viet Nam.

46. The overall situation with regard to estimates of resource requirements
in NPAs is presented in regional terms in table 3 below.

Table 3. Countries estimating resource requirements for
achieving the decade goals for children

All goals
Some goals:

Health

Education
Water supply
and sanitation

Nutrition

Children in
especially
difficult
circumstances

Asia

7

4

5

5

2

1

Latin
America
and the
Caribbean

14

2
_

1
_

-

Middle
East and
North
Africa

2

2

2

2

_

-

Sub-
Saharan
Africa

7

7

5

5

2

1

Industrialized
countries

_

_
_

_

-

47. Completed NPAs and those in preparation address the issue of the
financial resources needed to achieve the Summit goals in different ways. Tne
most concrete and detailed estimates are found, as may be expected, in the
more finalized NPAs, many of which provide sectoral resource requirements to
the year 2000. In some NPAs, detailed financial information is included down
to the project level.
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48. NPAs in draft form address the issue either by presenting cost estimates
for priority sectors already identified or by designating ministries or focal
points that have the responsibility for future estimates. Some NPAs that
relate financial requirements to already existing national budgets indicate
that shortfalls will have to be met either through external assistance or
through the better utilization and rationalization of current programmes.

49. A number of NPAs indicate that estimates of resources have fco await the
formulation of the next government development plan and the consequent
budgetary process, or legislative appropriations, or the actions of the
sectoral ministries.

50. For certain countries, estimating the financial resources for achieving
impact goals has proved to be a new and complex process, but the NPA is
providing an opportunity to develop methodologies and experience for the
future.

51. An analysis of the 18 NPAs received by the first week of March 1992,
which include either complete or partial cost estimates, shows a considerable
variation in the size of the estimates relative to gross domestic product
(GDP). Most, however, fall within a range of 1 to 8 per cent of GDP, and the
mean of these 18 estimates is 3 per cent of GDP. Bearing in mind that the
1991 UNDP Human Development Report recommends a figure of 5 per cent for the
"human expenditure ratio", i.e., the percentage of national income devoted to
human priority concerns, one can appreciate that these estimates are, by and
large, not unrealistic. Achieving the education goals has the highest
estimated cost at 37 per cent of the estimated totals, while water
supply/sanitation averages 22 per cent and health 18 per cent.

Resource mobilization

Reallocation of domestic budgets

52. Paragraph 34 (iii) of the World Summit Plan of Action urges each country
"to re-examine in the context of its particular national situation, its
current national budget, ... to ensure that programmes aimed at the
achievement of goals for the survival, protection and development of children
will have a priority when resources are allocated".

53. At the time the present document was prepared, 31 developing countries
had fulfilled that commitment in terms of making a serious effort to
reallocate resources primarily towards basic education and PHC and to give the
next priority to water supply/sanitation and nutrition programmes. The
situation as regards numbers of countries by region is presented in table 4.
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Table 4. Countries restructuring national budgets and
aid allocations

Number of countries
restructuring budgets

SECTORS
nv NME* If T T V T\

PHC

Education
Nutrition

Water supply/
sanitation

Children in
especially
difficult
circumstances

Asia
(6)

3

2
1

2

-

Latin
America
and the
Caribbean

(14)

6

6

4

2

3

Middle
East
and
North
Africa
(4)

3

3

1

2

2

Sub-
Saharan
Africa
(7)

3

6

3

3

2

Industri-
alized

countries
(0)
-

_

-

-

-

Note: Totals of each column do not agree with the number of countries
for that column because several countries have allocated resources for more
than one sector.

54. It is too soon to obtain a picture of the orders of magnitude of resource
shifts represented by these reallocations, but some examples may shed light on
what is taking place or is planned.

55. NPA preparation has already contributed to increased government budgets
for health and education in El Salvador and the Philippines. El Salvador's
announced increase in its education and health budgets by 20 and 25 per cent,
respectively, can be seen as a concrete example of the "peace dividend" being
used in favour of children. Response to the World Summit and the process of
preparing its NPA have triggered a 30 per cent increase in Egypt's social
sector budget.

The challenge for international cooperation

56. While a substantial part of the cost of meeting the goals for children in
developing countries will have to be met by the countries themselves, some
additional support from the international community will also be necessary.
This can be provided in two ways.

57. First, and most importantly, the international community can provide
developing countries with a favourable policy environment, with opportunities
and support to develop themselves quickly and to grow rapidly. Financing
programmes to meet the goals for children in a rapidly growing economy is much
easier to accomplish than in a stagnating economy. In their World Declaration
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on the Survival, Protection and Development of Children, the world leaders
gathered at the Summit observed that "economic conditions will continue to
influence greatly the fate of children, especially in developing nations. For
the sake of the future of all children, it is urgently necessary to ensure or
reactivate sustained and sustainable economic growth and development in all
countries and also to continue to give urgent attention to an early, broad and
durable aoluticn to the external debt problems facing developing debtor
countries". The signers of the Declaration then went on to commit themselves
to work for a global attack on poverty and to promote growth and development
in all States through national action and international cooperation,
recognizing that this "calls for transfers of appropriate additional resources
to developing countries as well as improved terms of trade, further trade
liberalization and measures for debt relief".

58. In this regard, follow-up of the World Summit for Children, a year and a
half after the above Declaration, has so far not been very substantial. The
economic recession in the industrialized countries, together with the upheaval
in Central and Eastern Europe and the former Soviet Union, have had a
depressing effect on possibilities for more rapid growth in developing
countries, and hopes for improved terms of trade for developing countries
remain mired in the stalled General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT)
negotiations. While it must be said that the debt crisis as a whole has yet
to be resolved, various initiatives in the direction of debt alleviation and
debt forgiveness have been taken in a number of countries that might be
interpreted as signs that some more general resolution of the situation is in
the offing. In the more specific case of debt relief for children, the
Netherlands, for example, has been involved in an initiative involving debt
swaps in Ecuador, Honduras and Jamaica. In addition, a number of commercial
banks have been supporting debt buy-back mechanisms.

Restructuring of official development assistance

59. The second way for the international community to support the achievement
of the goals for children in developing countries is to provide more resources
specifically for programmes that have these goals as their objective. This
does not necessarily imply a major increase in overall official development
assistance (ODA), although such an increase, as one of the goals of the Fourth
United Nations Development Decade, is much to be desired. It does, however,
signify that a larger portion of bilateral or multilateral aid should be
devoted to human development in general, and that within the "social" sectors
such as health, education, water supply and sanitation, a larger percentage
should be devoted to PHC, basic education and low-cost water supply and
sanitation. Paragraph 34 (iii) of the World Summit Plan of Action urged donor
countries to examine their development assistance budgets "to ensure that
programmes aimed at the achievement of the goals for the survival, protection
and development of children will have priority when resources are allocated".

60. There are signs that such reallocations are taking place or being planned
for, as indicated in the section on the NPAs of industrialized countries
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below, but the available information is still insufficient to draw
•ubstantative conclusions on this point.

61. One positive development in this sphere is the evaluation of aid flows
taking place within the Development Assistance Committee (DAC) of the
Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), with the
cooperation of UNDP and UNICEF. In the past, it was difficult to determine
the level and trends of support to human development priorities, including
programmes for the well-being of children and women, because of the way in
which ODA was reported. The 1991 Human Development Report reported that the
proportion of ODA allocated to social sectors was about 23 per cent, and of
this, aid allocated to priority areas such as PHC, basic education, family
planning and rural water supply was only about 37 per cent, while observing
that the OECD database used as a basis for this calculation was "notably
incomplete". This project is helping to standardize such reporting and to
make it more specific, thus enabling countries and the international community
to know what proportion of aid is contributing directly to the achievement of
the goals for children.

Mobilization of additional resources

62. Some NPAs are proposing innovative ways to finance the achievement of
their goals for children. These include measures to modernize and increase
efficiency in the public sector, improved tax collection mechanisms, new forms
of taxation and more efficient collection of existing taxes, user charges and
other cost recovery mechanisms, debt swaps for social investment and greater
involvement of the private sector.

Social mobilization

63. Families, communities, local Governments, NGOs, social, cultural,
religious, business and other institutions, including the mass media, are
encouraged by paragraph 34 (iv) of the World Summit Plan of 'Action to play an
active role in efforts to achieve the goals for children and development in
the 1990s. "All forms of social mobilization", according to the Plan of
Action, "including the effective use of the great potential of the new
information and communication capacity of the world, should be'marshalled to
convey to all families the knowledge and skills required for dramatically
improving the situation of children".

64. As noted above, a broad range of institutions from all sectors of society
have participated, or are participating, in the NPA preparation process. The
media are involved in Argentina, and in Chile a nationwide social mobilization
campaign entitled "Let our children live" secured the support of local
government authorities, public institutions and NGOs. In Ecuador, the
committee for NPA preparation included the Ecuadorian Association of „
Television Channels and the Ecuadorian press and radio associations.

65. According to the Bhutan NPA, all communication media and channels will be
involved in implementation. Linkages will be established among various
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government communications entities to build professional capacity in advocacy
for women's and children's issues. Social communication, via both modern and
traditional media, is one of the major strategic activities of the Pakistan
NPA as well.

66. The Netherlands Ministry for Development Cooperation has undertaken a
number of measures to mobilize popular support for its strong commitment to
aid for children in developing countries. Songs by internationally popular
rock music groups on nationwide radio, attractive materials explaining the
nation's development cooperation budget for use in school, and a colourful
"children's passport" translating the legal language of the Convention on the
Rights of the Child into words and images that Dutch children can understand
are only some of the social mobilization actions being carried out in the
Netherlands as a direct response to the World Summit.

67. In Latin America, the theme of the 1990s as a decade for paying the
"social debt" to children and other vulnerable groups has been the subject of
media focus. Materials being prepared for the next Ibero-American Summit will
focus on the issue of NPAs and the social debt. Themes such as "a decade to
pay the social debt" will be featured in a Children of the Americas
multi-media product to be launched in July 1992.

Monitoring

68. Paragraph 34 (vi) of the World Summit Plan of Action says that "each
country should establish appropriate mechanisms for the regular and timely
collection, analysis and publication of data required to monitor relevant
social indicators relating to the well-being of children ... which record the
progress being made towards the goals set forth in this Plan of Action and
corresponding national plans of action". This injunction is being taken
seriously as countries prepare their NPAs.

69. One of the first steps in this direction is for the NPA to determine its
1990 baseline for each of the decade goals. Many NPAs contain tables that lay
out in parallel columns the relevant indicators for each of the goals, the
current status as regards each indicator, the source of information and the
target for the year 2000. Gaps in current data are indicated and measures to
fill the gaps are identified. In some cases, such as those of Ghana,
Guinea-Bissau, Maldives, Morocco, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Sierra Leone, Suriname
and Tunisia, special surveys and situation analyses are being carried out to
help establish baseline data for the NPA. In others, such as Bolivia,
Botswana and Mozambique, a forthcoming national census is being strengthened
to provide data relevant to the NPA baseline.

70. The quantity and quality of existing data for monitoring vary a great
deal from country to country. Where existing systems are deemed to be
adequate, it may be simply a question of holding periodic reviews as in China
and Viet Nam, or to designate a national focal point as in Thailand, to ensure
that the available information is being used for policy discussions and
decision-making. Most monitoring systems, however, are seen by the countries

/.,.
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themselves to be deficient in one respect or another; hence new mechanisms are
being established to complement and/or coordinate what already exists. New
monitoring mechanisms are being contemplated, for example, in Bangladesh,
C6te d'lvoire, El Salvador, Guinea, Mauritania, Mexico, Morocco, Nepal,
Tunisia, Yemen and Zimbabwe. In Brazil, Costa Rica, Cuba and Equatorial
Guinea, existing systems are being strengthened or restructured to meet the
requirements of the decade goals.

71. Several countries are contemplating new or strengthened monitoring
systems at subnational levels; this seems particularly true of African
countries. Burundi is developing a system in which village chiefs will
register births and deaths. The United Republic of Tanzania is complementing
its national monitoring system, which is based on surveys and administrative
records, with a community-based system to gather information on child
mortality, nutrition, malaria, diarrhoea incidence and education. Mozambique
is establishing a district-level information base, while Madagascar is holding
•Journees de reflection (days of reflection) by province to obtain more
qualitative information on the impact of the environment on children and
women. Thailand, which conducts a basic minimum needs survey in all villages
each year, is revising its list of basic needs to make it more inclusive of
World Summit goals.

72. In the Niger, the Committee for the Survival, Protection and Development
of the Child plans to issue a yearly document updating the situation of its
children.

73. At the international level, a number of steps have been taken to assist
countries in their task of monitoring progress towards their decade goals for
children, as well as to fulfil the requirement of paragraph 35 (iv) of the
World Summit Plan of Action relevant to monitoring the Plan's implementation
at the global level.

74. An Inter-Agency Working Group on Social Monitoring involving UNDP, UNFPA,
the United Nations Statistical Office and UNICEF organized monitoring missions
to Ecuador, Kenya, Mali, Mexico and the Philippines to assess the situation as
regards social monitoring and to make recommendations for future action at
national and international levels. Consultations between UNICEF and WHO have
been held with a view to building consensus on indicators for measuring
progress towards the health-related goals of the World Summit, and a note on
this subject has been prepared for discussion at the UNICEF/WHO Joint
Committee on Health Policy. A joint WHO/UNICEF project has been launched for
the systematic monitoring of the water supply and sanitation sectors during
the 1990s. Discussions are also being held among international agencies
dealing with education on appropriate indicators for monitoring the education
goals, especially indicators for measuring educational achievement.
Inter-agency consultations have led to consensus on monitoring the
breast-feeding goals at the household level, and a WHO report has been issued
on this subject. A preliminary WHO document on measuring iodine deficiency
disorders (IDD) will hopefully be followed by similar work on other
micronutrient deficiencies. UNICEF and ILO co-sponsored a high-level workshop
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in Santiago, Chile, in September 1991, on monitoring poverty indicators - a
complementary part of the process of monitoring progress towards reaching the
Summit goals. A series of UNICEF regional and headquarters meetings have been
held to assess the status of Summit follow-up in general and, in particular,
on the development of monitoring mechanisms.

Research

75. The Plan of Action itself noted that "progress toward the goals endorsed
in the Summit Declaration and Plan of Action could be further accelerated
through further research and development"; the document goes on to request
Governments, industry and academic institutions to increase their efforts in
both basic and operational research. Except for monitoring and evaluation,
Governments have not so far reported many specific research activities in the
context of follow-up of the World Summit. It may be noted, however, that the
Children's Vaccine Initiative has been making steady progress and that efforts
to develop vaccines against malaria and acquired immune deficiency syndrome
(AIDS) have been accelerated. A few developing countries report that research
is expected to be one of the areas to be considered in the restructuring of
national budgets and aid allocations. The NPA of Finland is noteworthy in
this respect. The Academy of Finland plans to begin a programme of childhood
research in 1992 aimed at increasing and diversifying research in the field
and focusing on the foillowing four areas: childhood as a social and cultural
phenomenon; the everyday life of children; early childhood and interaction;
and the quality of children's lives. The issue of research will also be
considered in the NPA of Australia, including details of the significant
research efforts currently under way in the country.

IV. OTHER MAJOR POST-SUMMIT DEVELOPMENTS

76. In addition to the preparation of NPAs and other national and
international activities that are direct consequences of the World Summit for
Children, it is important to mention a series of developments, inspired in
whole or in part by the World Summit, or synergistically related to it, that
contribute to the pursuit of the Summit's goals and objectives.

A. Convention on the Rights of the Child

77. Foremost among those developments is the unprecedented ratification, by
114 countries as of early April 1992, of the Convention on the Rights of the
Child. "We will work to promote the earliest possible ratification and
implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child", pledged the
signers of the World Summit Declaration, and indeed the great majority of them
have promoted its ratification. The application of all the principles of the
Convention is a longer-term undertaking, and it will be some time before the *
majority of countries fully achieve the standards it sets for the protection
of children's rights. All of the goals and objectives of the World Summit for
Children are enshrined in the Convention as rights that States parties have
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agreed to implement "to the maximum extent of their available resources, and
where needed, within the framework of international cooperation" (art. 4;
cf. 24 (4) and 28 (1 and 3)). Thus, NPAs provide an operational framework for
applying many of the principles of the Convention and define specific
measurable objectives that will help countries to assess their progress
towards achieving the standards set by the Convention. The implementation of
NPAs, therefore, supports the longer-term objective of full implementation of
the principles of the Convention and gives meaning to the overall purpose of
the World Summit for Children - "to give every child a better future".

B. Basic education and literacy

78. The World Conference on Education for All, held in Jomtien, Thailand, six
months prior to the World Summit for Children, provided a new charter for
basic education and literacy. The World Summit reaffirmed the Jomtien goals,
and the follow-up activities to achieve their common goals are the same. Many
countries responded directly to the Jomtien challenge with concrete efforts to
reassess their basic educational needs, define strategies and mobilize
resources. National round tables were held in 22 countries in sub-Saharan
Africa, 3 in the Middle East and 12 in Asia, usually with the cooperation of
UNESCO, UNICEF, UNDP and the World Bank. Similar meetings were held in 10
countries in Latin America and the Caribbean. All the round tables have
focused on assessing basic learning needs; building alliances among sectoral
ministries, NGOs and the private sector; strategy formulation; and identifying
donor support. Key priorities in basic education for Africa were defined at
the Sixth Conference of Ministers of Education (Dakar, July 1991); for Asia by
the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP) programme
of action; and for Latin America and the Caribbean by the Education Ministers'
meeting at Quito (April 1991). National education plans to achieve the
"education for all" goals have been prepared by Algeria, Bangladesh, Burkina
Faso, Chile, China, Djibouti, the Gambia, Ghana, India, the Lao People's
Democratic Republic, Lesotho, Nepal, the Niger, Pakistan, the Philippines,
Sierra Leone, Sri Lanka, Swaziland, Thailand, Tunisia, Uganda and the United
Republic of Tanzania. Most of those countries also increased their budgetary
allocation for primary education. Inter-agency cooperation was greatly
strengthened through meetings and working groups among the heads of agencies
that sponsored the Jomtien Conference, through the UNESCO/UNICEF Joint
Committee on Education and through exchanges of information among
international and bilateral agencies.

C. Health

79. The health goals of the World Summit for Children are goals already
adopted by the World Health Assembly and are necessary conditions for reaching
the Alma Ata objective of "Health for All by the Year 2000". Many people and
organizations have been working for their achievement since long before the
World Summit, but the latter has helped to give new impetus and precision to
this effort. Acute respiratory infections (ARI) are now recognized as the
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leading cause of child deaths in developing countries, and one of the
supporting health goals of the World Summit is the reduction by one third of
deaths due to ARI in children under five years old. In December 1991, some
400 leading international public health officials from 60 countries, including
20 health ministers, met in Washington and agreed on a six-point programme to
achieve that goal which would include, e.g., the training and supervision of
health care workers; educating parents to recognize danger signs; accelerating
the development of new vaccines to prevent pneumonia; improving childhood
immunization rates; and taking action against domestic air pollution.
Collaborative action to deal with the AIDS crisis has also accelerated since
the World Summit. With WHO as the lead agency, countries, bilateral donors,
UNICEF and other international organizations have increased funding, training
and social mobilization to deal with this threat to children, families and
nations.

D. Nutrition

80. The virtual elimination of IDD and vitamin A deficiency and the reduction
of iron deficiency anaemia in women by one third of 1990 levels are three of
the supporting goals of the World Summit in the field of nutrition. The
international policy conference on "Ending hidden hunger" held at Montreal,
Canada, in October 1991, attended by representatives of more than 50
countries, together with scientists and representatives of international
agencies, was a direct follow-up action to the World Summit in this field.
The conference heightened awareness of the importance of these
"supernutrients" and laid the groundwork for a broad alliance of Governments,
agencies, institutions and industry to accelerate action to achieve these
goals. The empowerment of all women to breast-feed their children exclusively
for four to six months and to continue breast-feeding, with complementary
food, well into the second year is another of the supporting goals of the
World Summit. In 1991, WHO and UNICEF launched the "baby-friendly" hospital
initiative aimed at rewarding with the "baby-friendly" certification those
maternity services which fulfil the "Ten steps to successful breastfeeding"
proposed in the WHO-UNICEF Joint Statement on Protecting. Promoting and
Supporting Breastfeeding. Infant formula manufacturers have agreed to support
the initiative by ending the distribution of free or subsidized formula to
hospitals and maternity facilities by the end of 1992. This initiative is
being implemented at the country level in such a way that it accelerates the
promotion, support and protection of breast-feeding and gradually makes
hospitals more PHC-oriented.

E. Water supply and sanitation

81. The World Summit goal of universal access to safe drinking water and
sanitary means of excreta disposal was the goal of the International Drinking
Water Supply and Sanitation Decade (1981-1990). Although solid-progress was
made during that decade, the goal was not achieved. It has been re-targeted
for the year 2000 in various forums, including the World Summit for Children.
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A Water and Sanitation Collaborative Council., to provide a global forum for
discussing and advancing the achievement of this goal, was inaugurated in
Oslo, Norway, during 1991. In January 1992, the International Conference on
Water and the Environment, held in Ireland, adopted guiding principles that
can positively affect the achievement of the water supply and sanitation
goals. Two of those principles relate directly to accelerating sustainable
increases in coverage by underlining the need for a truly participatory
approach in sector planning and development and stressing the central role
that women can play in the management of the facilities provided.

F. Children in especially difficult circumstances

82. The subject of children in especially difficult circumstances has
received special attention in several ways since the World Summit. The World
Summit request that periods of tranquillity and special relief corridors be
observed for the benefit of children where war and violence are still taking
place was heeded, at least partially, in Angola, Ethiopia, Iraq, the Sudan and
Yugoslavia. In November 1991, a Conference on Humanitarian Cease-fires:
Peace-building for Children, was held at Ottawa, Canada, bringing together
representatives of peace and relief organizations from many countries, as well
as experts with long experience in negotiations and operations, to provide
assistance to children caught in war situations. Regional and global networks
of NGOs have greatly^increased their actions on behalf of working children and
street children and have begun to focus on problems that previously received
less attention, such as child prostitution and exploitation in domestic work,
particularly affecting girls. ILO has developed a major new programme on
child labour, including the establishment of a new task force and inter-agency
consultative group. UNESCO has also become an active partner in addressing
the educational needs of working children and street children.

G. Urban children

83. The rapid growth of urban populations in developing countries,
accompanied by an escalation in the number of slums and shanty towns, has
highlighted the need for increased attention to the special needs of urban
children. An initiative first launched by the Mayors of Italy led to an
International Colloquium of Mayors as Defenders of Children held at Dakar,
Senegal, in January 1992. As a result of the colloquium, mayors all over the
world are being called upon to commit themselves to achieving the World Summit
goals for children in their municipalities, and several municipalities are
preparing their own programmes of action for children. Children's committees
have been set up in each municipal council of Tunisia. Mexico City
demonstrated its commitment to the World Summit by moving swiftly to assure
universal child immunization (UCI).
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H. Women and girl children

84. The World Summit made a firm promise to women and girl children that must
be kept in the current decade. The Declaration enunciated a commitment to
"work to strengthen the role and status of women". This was amplified in
paragraph 15 of the Plan of Action which acknowledged that the enhancement of
the status of women and their equal access to developmental resources and
opportunities constitute a valuable contribution to a nation's social and
economic development. The Plan made the fundamental recognition for the first
time that efforts for the enhancement of women's status and their role in
development must begin with the girl child. SAARC countries have proclaimed
the 1990s as the decade of the girl child. Many NPAs are showing a new
sensitivity to gender disparities, incorporating measures to obtain previously
unavailable gender-specific data in their NPA monitoring systems and including
special measures to reduce gender disparities in NPA programmes and projects.

V. REGIONAL PERSPECTIVES

85. Tables 1 to 4 above and annex II at the end of the present report show
that countries in all regions of the world have responded actively to the
challenges and commitments of the World Summit for Children. But some regions
as a whole have moved more rapidly than others, and there has been a series of
measures taken that may be said to characterize certain regions so that a
brief overview of World Summit follow-up by region is in order. A more
detailed analysis is provided for the Middle East and North Africa (MENA)
region in order to convey some of the richness of a regional analysis, but for
the sake of brevity developments in other regions are treated more succinctly.

A. Middle East and North Africa

86. The preparation of NPAs as a follow-up to the World Summit gathered
momentum throughout the MENA region in late 1991. By early 1992, countries
that had completed their NPAs included Djibouti, the Islamic Republic of Iran,
the Sudan and Tunisia. Two of the largest countries in the MENA region -
Egypt and Turkey - as well as Jordan, Morocco, the Syrian Arab Republic and
Yemen, are expected to complete their NPAs by mid-1992.

87. The situation between Iraq and Kuwait initially slowed down follow-up to
the World Summit for Children as a priority concern, but since late 1991 it
has in fact served as a catalyst for national and regional institutions to
re-examine national priorities and actions as they affect the well-being of
children and women. Slowest in the preparation process of NPAs have been the
countries of the Persian Gulf region themselves, where follow-up action
started in earnest only in December 1991 with a subregional review of progress
and priorities under the aegis of the Gulf Council of Ministers. Changes of
government through smooth national elections in Turkey and contested, dramatic
voting in Algeria hampered progress in both countries, although prospects for
early completion of the NPA look especially good in Turkey.
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88. NPAs available to date, as well as outlines of NPAs from the remaining
countries, indicate that the region has a well-established, ongoing process of
a post-Summit framework for action. The Summit goals have been adapted to
each country's situation and the Convention on the Rights of the Child has
been incorporated into the review process. All national programmes have
achieved high-level endorsement. The process of adapting national plans to
Summit goals is under way, and intersectoral alliances in support of children
have been strengthened. Disparity reduction objectives have become a national
commitment, but need further strengthening as the programming process
develops.

89. Of particular concern, however, is the lack of attention to resource
requirements. To date, few countries report serious plans for restructuring
national budgets in favour of children. Overall, the participation of NGOs
and the collaboration of United Nations agencies, as well as bilateral donors,
could be further enhanced. In some instances, there is an observed tendency
to draw back from fully exploring the Summit Plan of Action, by noting that
its goals and objectives are already contained in the Government's national
plan. NPAs at the current stage are frameworks that have yet to become
programmes, although implementation has already begun with the process of
alliance building.

90. Completed NPAs in the MENA region (Djibouti, the Islamic Republic of
Iran, the Sudan and Tunisia) as well as those very close to completion
(Morocco and Yemen), share a number of expected and innovative features.
These include: (a) reaffirmation of child survival goals, with increased
concern over the capacity to maintain the momentum of the 1980s; (b) a focus
on the need to improve basic education, its content and relevance, as well as
school attendance and literacy, especially among girls; (c) a new, open
exploration of the disparities between regions and gender, along with setting
goals to reduce such disparities; (d) new problem statements on children in
especially difficult circumstances, particularly those displaced by war,
orphans and street children; and (e) population growth and high maternal
mortality viewed as national concerns, with family planning now openly
discussed as a national policy to benefit the health of mothers and children.

91. The Tunisian NPA goes farthest in its focus on reducing regional
disparities, while the Moroccan NPA breaks new ground with gender disparities
as its overriding thrust. The Sudan NPA establishes a decentralized
implementation framework where local communities as well as regional governors
are expected to take the initiative, using a new social welfare fund to reach
the most deprived communities.

92. In a region heavily hit by the global recession and the continued
after-shock of the situation between Iraq and Kuwait, the absence, except in
the case of the Sudan, of an adequate analysis of budgetary implications and *
fiscal concerns in the first stage of post-Summit planning for children
highlights the need for doing so in the further elaboration of NPAs. The NPAs
of Egypt, Tunisia and the Syrian Arab Republic indicate that the Governments
are working on cost estimates for reaching the goals, and the NPA of Morocco
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contains a section on the need for restructuring budget allocations,
especially in the education sector. The setting of priorities and resource
allocation decisions - how much is spent, for what, by whom and with what
benefits, as well as what can be funded with limited resources - will need
increased emphasis. There is as yet little evidence of restructuring being
contemplated. Another lacuna is inadequate linkages with the private sector,
which receives little attention in NPAs.

93. NPAs being prepared in the MENA region reflect improved government
capacity to define problems, use information appropriately and select
reasonable strategies. The decade of the 1980s in the region saw significant
improvements in public health surveillance, management information systems and
special surveys and studies aimed at assessing the status of children and
improving delivery systems. In those areas where data actually affected
decisions - primarily child survival - NPAs of the MENA region reflect greater
realism in their problem description, quantification of national objectives
and selection of benchmark indicators than in child development, including
education.

94. It is thus not surprising that the child survival goals head the list in
NPA development, with sectoral goals such as the elimination of measles and
the eradication of polio and neonatal tetanus among the most developed.
Tunisia reflects the continued ambitions of most MENA countries to reduce
child mortality below global targets, but recognizes limitations in
maintaining the pace of decline experienced in the 1980s. On the other hand,
countries such as Djibouti, the Sudan and Yemen will find it an insurmountable
task to reach their IMR targets for the year 2000 unless there is a dramatic
reversal in the dim prospects for the Horn of Africa.

95. The status of female literacy and girls' attendance at school marks the
region's severest challenge, but NPAs in preparation handle the assessment of
status and prospects in this area with weaker reality testing. The goals set
to eradicate female illiteracy will require massive efforts.

96. The process of preparing NPAs showed a range of approaches. Whereas
there was a ready consensus on goal setting in most low-income countries, in
the countries of the Persian Gulf region, where the process is still new, some
Governments regarded the World Summit goals as set for the less developed
countries, i.e., that they had been achieved in the Persian Gulf region.
There is also a certain reluctance in some countries to face sensitive issues
outside those of child survival.

97. Among the most dynamic elements in the NPA preparation process have been
the involvement of NGOs, professional groups, research institutions and
private associations. Their variety reflects the vigour of democratization
and new political energy in Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia. Yemen has had the
highest concentration of United Nations agencies, bilateral and World Bank ^
involvement. To date, each of the NPAs has had the personal involvement of
the head of State or his immediate representatives. Throughout the region,
the process of NPA preparation has brought a serious re-examination of the
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place of children in current national plans. This offers a special
opportunity for a factual review of such sensitive areas as disparities
between girls and boys and the plight of children in especially difficult
circumstances.

98. Throughout the MENA region, the capacity of planning and statistical
offices to monitor the condition of children is moderate to weak. In
addition, these offices suffer from a drawback common to all such
institutions - they have no direct involvement in programmes for children.
The process of preparing NPAs may pull them into the mainstream of concern
where requests for special tables on children are no longer seen as simply
another in a series of bureaucratic demands to be satisfied. There are also
good prospects for networking technical cooperation in monitoring and national
capacity-building within the region. This has already worked well in the
expanded programme on immunization, and modalities for strengthening these
networks further are currently under way.

99. Subregional MENA groupings, such as the Gulf Cooperation Council and the
Maghreb Union, established a precedent of interregional support for monitoring
the condition of children in the late 1980s. NPAs promise to strengthen and
broaden these alliances in new directions, such as Morocco's national
commitment to monitoring sex differences across all its priority goals for the
1990s, Tunisia's mapping of regional disparities and pockets of poverty, as
well as the requirement placed on the National Council for Children in the
Sudan to prepare regular status reports for the President on the condition of
children and women. Discussions under way with the Gulf Cooperation Council
indicate that monitoring will make up the primary thrust of NPAs for Bahrain,
Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates. A shared
monitoring system for all those countries is being discussed as an advocacy.
tool.

B. Latin America and the Caribbean

100. In terms of NPA preparation, the Latin America and the Caribbean region
had the best record of all regions in 1991 in the follow-up of the World
Summit for Children. One-half of the total NPAs finalized by March 1992
throughout the world came from this region. Virtually all countries of
Central and South America have finalized their NPAs, with preparations under
way in most of the Caribbean countries.

101. Mexico has had the most systematic follow-up, with a biannual review of
progress being undertaken by the President and his cabinet. In Venezuela,
governors of state governments have been actively involved in preparing NPAs
at both national and state levels. The heads of State and Government of the
seven countries of Central America, Panama and Belize launched their NPAs in
Tegucigalpa, Honduras, in December 1991, at a special summit meeting devoted
specifically to human development, children and youth. In addition to
committing themselves to fully implementing their respective NPAs, the leaders
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also agreed to develop a regional programme for human development to help each
other and to review progress annually at the summit level.

102. A number of significant factors indicate the high level of political
commitment for the follow-up of the World Summit and implementation of NPAs in
the region. These include the fact that strong support for the preparation of
NPAs was voiced in the Guadalajara Declaration of the First Ibero-American
Summit meeting, in the Declaration of the Group of Rio Presidents' meeting and
in statements supportive of the goals for children in the 1990s endorsed by
the Andean and Caribbean parliaments. The fact that the NPAs were drafted by
high-level, interministerial working groups in most countries and were
publicly launched by heads of State augurs well for their implementation.

103. There have also been excellent examples of inter-agency collaboration
among United Nations agencies and other multilateral institutions in support
of NPAs in the region. A joint agreement has been signed by the heads of
PAHO/WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA, IDE and the United States Agency for International
Development (USAID) to support the implementation and monitoring of the
maternal and child health (MCH) and nutrition components of NPAs in the
region. Directors for MCH at the five agencies were to have met in Brazil in
April 1992 to follow up on this agreement. The Economic Commission for Latin
America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) is closely associated with UNICEF and other
United Nations agencies in supporting national statistical institutions to
develop the necessary household surveys and monitoring mechanisms. A meeting
on the subject was held in Santiago, Chile, in March 1992. UNESCO and UNICEF
are working together to devise a good monitoring system for primary education
and literacy, including indicators to register drop-outs, repetition and
gender disparities in school attendance. PAHO/WHO is leading the effort to
help relevant national institutions develop their capacity for monitoring
progress in achieving the water supply and sanitation goals.

104. New modalities are being explored to finance projects for the most
vulnerable groups. Examples include IDB funding of a subregional programme on
children in especially difficult circumstances in Central America; a joint
World Bank/UNDP/UNICEF feasibility study for a major social sector development
loan by the World Bank in Argentina; and the debt swap for child development
programmes being worked out in Ecuador, Honduras and Jamaica, with funding
from the Netherlands Committee for UNICEF.

105. Many Governments in Latin America and the Caribbean see the 1990s as a
decade in which they must pay their "social debt" to children and vulnerable
groups incurred during the decade of stagnation in the 1980s. It is
interesting to note that they see NPAs as their flagship plans for human and
social development. In addition to the promise of allocating more resources
for the implementation of their NPAs, most Governments that have created
ad hoc, emergency social development funds propose to use these modalities for
financing the priority programmes included in the NPAs.
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C. Asia

106. In many Asian countries, the preparation of NPAs has been synchronized
with, and integrated into, their forthcoming national development plans.
Thus, the NPA will become part of the fourth five-year plan of Bangladesh,
Bhutan's seventh five-year plan, China's 10-year perspective plan, India's
eighth national development plan, Indonesia's Repelita VI and the three-year
plan in the Maldives. In the case of Pakistan, the NPA is conceived as an
essential part of the social action programme being prepared with
collaboration from UNDP, the World Bank and UNICEF, and which is expected to
be a major thrust of the country's eighth five-year plan. Similarly, in
Nepal, the NPA has been prepared in tandem with the eighth five-year
development plan, with the NPA being viewed as the major social development
initiative of the newly elected democratic Government.

107. In many Asian countries, there is a policy shift towards more open
economies and a reduction of direct State management of economic activities.
Notwithstanding the aggregate economic growth in some of the countries, fiscal
and trade imbalances and price inflation are a serious common concern.
Because of these emerging conditions, the goals for children, relating as they
do to the more vulnerable segments of society, call for alternatives to
conventional approaches that may not be sustainable. Therefore, the NPAs
provide an opportunity to bring new strategies to bear on the situation.

108. The process of preparing the NPAs has been more participatory than
similar exercises in the past, with professional groups and voluntary
organizations playing a key role. In the dynamic economies of East Asia,
Governments are counting on the private sector to help expand basic social
services to help reach the Summit goals. The lower-income countries of the
Indo-China Peninsula and South Asia, on the other hand, foresee the need for
substantial international support to implement their NPAs. The documents
articulate this need in indicative terms and in differing degrees of detail.

109. In East Asia, the commitments made by Presidents and Prime Ministers at
the time of the World Summit have been renewed and reinforced in subsequent
high-level public events. China's Premier signed the Summit Deplaration and
Plan of Action before a public and international assembly, with Chinese
children in attendance. Similar events were organized by Governments in
Indonesia, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Mongolia, the
Philippines, Thailand and Viet Nam. These were particularly important
occasions for ensuring national commitment and public support for Summit
follow-up. Ministerial-level consultations on NPAs, held at Bangkok in
July 1991, reviewed the baseline situation in East Asia and the Pacific and
drew up provisional work plans for NPA preparation. National assemblies of
legal experts, government officials, NGOs and public leaders have also been
held in China, Indonesia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Thailand and Viet Nam to"
consider ways and means of implementing the Convention on the Rights of the
Child in the context of the goals of the World Summit for Children.

/...
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110. At the political level, support for the follow-up of the World Summit is
particularly strong in South Asia. Soon after the Summit, the leaders of
SAARC, meeting at Male, Maldives, in November 1990, endorsed the goals of the
World Summit and initiated a regional process in support of the NPAs.
Recognizing that change in the situation of the girl child would be key to
progress towards the goals, they proclaimed the 1990s as the SAARC Decade of
the Girl Child. At their Summit meeting at Colombo, Sri Lanka, in
December 1991, the SAARC leaders endorsed a decade programme of action for the
girl child and underlined the paramount importance for South Asia of reaching
the goal of basic education for all. A series of independent consultations of
professionals from each of the seven SAARC countries is being held to refine
strategies for reaching each of the goals. These consultations will feed into
the second SAARC Conference on the South Asian Child to be held at Colombo in
mid-September 1992, the report of which will be submitted to the seventh SAARC
Summit at Dhaka, Bangladesh, in late November 1992.

111. One of a few "non-economic" issues that the Summit meeting of the
Association of South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN) discussed in Singapore in
January 1992 was the follow-up of the World Summit for Children. On that
occasion, the ASEAN leaders reiterated the importance they attach to the
follow-up of the World Summit through the implementation of their NPAs.

112. Inter-agency collaboration for the joint monitoring of the decade goals
is the subject of a comprehensive project in the region of the Economic and
Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP). The education goals are
of particular concern to Asia and have been the subject of numerous regional
meetings involving the Asian Development Bank, ESCAP, UNESCO, UNICEF, UNDP and
the World Bank, together with senior education ministry officials from all
countries concerned.

113. The goals are generally not new to the countries of Asia, many of which
have considerable strength in terms of service infrastructure, professional
capacity and past progress. What is new is the emergence of a socio-political
urgency for an accelerated pace of achievement in a Government/community
partnership, mediated and supported by professional and voluntary groups
through various modes and channels of social communication and community
activation.

D. Sub-Saharan Africa

114. The severe economic crisis facing Africa during the 1980s has continued
into the early 1990s, making the challenge of implementing the Plan of Action
of the World Summit for Children even greater for African countries. National
and community resources to provide the minimum survival and development needs
of children are being constrained by low economic growth rates and declines in
resource transfers to Africa. With economic prospects projected to remain
bleak in the foreseeable future, urgent measures to promote the well-being of
their children is an essential investment that African families, communities
and Governments need to make for their future prosperity.
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115. Despite the economic constraints, however, African countries have taken
a series of actions, at both national and international levels, to pursue the
implementation of the World Summit for Children. At the national level, these
actions include publicizing the Declaration of the World Summit and commencing
national debates about the future of children. With many countries currently
going through a process of political transition in Africa, which may lead to
new forms of social and political organization, an opportunity has been
created to put children's issues onto national agendas. In countries where
new and innovative forums (such as national conferences) have been created for
reviewing national policies and priorities, children's issues are being
included and discussed. It is hoped that the new structures and policies that
emerge will have children's concerns embedded in their mandates. However,
these processes of political change, still ongoing in several countries, have
constrained the possibility for charting out the specifics of government
action in the near term, as it is difficult for countries in political
transition to articulate these emerging policies into immediate operational
strategies and specific programmes. In other countries, including in the Horn
of Africa and in southern Africa, continued civil strife and impending famine
conditions caused by drought have limited national capacity to address
long-term development issues. It is within this context that many African
countries are preparing their NPAs. While by early 1992 only five countries
had adopted their NPAs, nearly all countries in sub-Saharan Africa had begun
the preparation process. It is expected that the process will have been
completed in most of these countries by the end of 1992.

116. Notwithstanding the delays in the completion of NPAs, commitment for the
follow-up of the World Summit remains high throughout the region. At the
twenty-seventh summit meeting of heads of State and Government of OAU held at
Abuja, Nigeria, in June 1991, African leaders reaffirmed their commitment to
implement the Declaration and Plan of Action of the World Summit for Children.
In a resolution on implementing the Decade of the African Child, this
largest-ever gathering of African leaders called for early completion of NPAs.
OAU also decided to convene an international donors' conference for assistance
to Africa's children in 1992 in view of the continent's prolonged economic and
social crisis and, hence, its especially urgent need for additional assistance
for programmes to achieve the Summit goals.

117. On numerous occasions, African leaders have reaffirmed their strong
interest in and commitment to the follow-up of the World Summit. Leaders from
Africa referred repeatedly to the priority they attached to improving the
situation of African children in their statements at the Commonwealth Head of
State and Government Summit held at Harare, Zimbabwe, in October 1991; at the
Francophone Summit held in Paris in November 1991; and at the Islamic Summit
Conference held at Dakar, Senegal, in December 1991. The declarations and
statements emanating from each of these high-level meetings called upon each
country and the international community to "keep the promise" of the World
Summit for Children.

118. The completed NPAs in sub-Saharan Africa (Burkina Faso, the Central
African Republic, Mali, Namibia and Senegal) as well as those very close to



E/ICEF/1992/12
English
Page 33

completion (Benin, Ghana, Guinea, Kenya, Rwanda and Zimbabwe) share a number
of strategic orientations, especially in addressing the problems and priority
needs of children and women through intersectoral interventions. In addition,
three operational principles are commonly found among the different NPAs:
(a) community-based participatory approaches, with an emphasis on household
and community involvement and empowerment of the poor, leading to increased
self-reliance; (b) decentralization to regional, district and community levels
through strengthening the mechanisms for intersectoral cooperation at all
levels; and (c) building adequate national capacity to plan, implement,
monitor and evaluate programmes for children and women.

119. The Namibia NPA has examined the need to reorient government agencies to
contribute in a more effective manner to the reduction of socio-economic
disparities, while that of Guinea focuses on a strategy that will ensure child
survival, health ard protection mainly through low-cost, community-based
interventions. The preparation of the NPA in Chad has created an opportunity
for advocacy on behalf of children with the military; the Ministry of Defence,
at the request of the head of State, requested UNICEF assistance in arranging
and coordinating the demobilization of more than 600 children between the ages
of 8 and 16 years previously serving in army units dispersed throughout the
country. In Madagascar, a major effort has been made to integrate the
country's environmental programme of action with the NPA for children. In
sum, advocacy for greater investment in human priority areas through
restructuring and additional allocation of resources has been taking place
simultaneously with the formulation of NPAs.

120. The NPA preparation process that is ongoing in most African countries
involves not only high-level, interministerial government participation, but
also the active involvement of many NGOs and human rights and religious
groups. With their economic prospects projected to remain bleak in the
foreseeable future, investment in the well-being of their children is an
essential "safety net" that African families, communities and Governments need
to ensure their future prosperity. The international community will have to
match the efforts of African Governments and peoples if Africa is to avoid
another "lost decade" of development.

E. Industrialized countries

121. Industrialized nations have at least a*twofold role to play in the
follow-up of the World Summit for Children: (a) to prepare an NPA aimed at
pursuing the goals and strategies of the Summit as they apply to children in
these countries; and (b) to review their ODA to ensure that programmes aimed
at achieving the goals for the survival, protection and development of
children in developing countries are accorded a high priority in the
allocation of ODA. In many industrialized countries, the speedy ratification
and implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child has also been*
seen as a specific response to the World Summit for Children.



E/ICEF/1992/12
English
Page 34

122. As of the end of March 1992 five industrialized countries - Denmark,
Finland, Japan, Sweden and the United Kingdom - had, together with the Holy
See, completed their NPAs. Preparations were under way in nine other
countries, including Australia, Belgium, Canada, Germany, the Netherlands and
the United states, which were reported to be in final stages of completion.
This still left a large number of industrial countries which, according to
information made available to UNICEF, reported no action under way. While
these include countries in Central and Eastern Europe and the former Soviet
Union which are all in the midst of difficult transition, it is a matter of
concern that several European countries whose heads of State and Government
actually attended the World Summit, or signed the Summit Declaration
subsequently, have not yet initiated preparation of their NPA.

123. The completed NPAs, as well as those in preparation for which sufficient
information is available, all deal with both domestic action and international
cooperat ion.

124. On the domestic front, most industrialized countries point to the
advances already made on behalf of children in their societies, the fact that
many of the World Summit goals have already been achieved as regards the great
majority of their children and the need to preserve and consolidate these
gains. Nevertheless, they acknowledge that there are pockets of less
advantaged in their midst and that there is still room for improvement in many
respects. Thus, the NPA of Japan states that there is still room for progress
with respect to the role and status of women in Japanese society. The United
Kingdom document mentions the need to reduce disparities among various
geographic, ethnic or gender groups which may be masked by statistics of
national averages, and the Swedish NPA identifies specific groups of children
with problems: children with handicaps; children of immigrants and refugees;
abused children; adolescents who abuse drugs and alcohol; and adolescents who
commit crimes. In the preparation of its NPA, Australia is paying special
attention to the provision of services to its aboriginal community in relation
to each of the key goals of the Summit Plan of Action.

125. The need to ensure the best possible child care in a rapidly changing
family and community environment ie mentioned in the NPAs of Denmark, Finland
and Japan. Finland's NPA promises to extend to all children under school age
the right to a day-care place by 1995. The Swedish NPA plans specific actions
in the fields of nutrition, women/family planning/maternal health, the family,
basic education and literacy, children in especially difficult circumstances
and children and the environment. Creating a favourable environment in which
all enjoy their rights as included in the Convention on the Rights of the
Child is a major objective of Sweden's NPA. The document prepared by the Holy
See points out that full and integral child development must satisfy not only
basic physical and social needs, but also meet the need for the moral and
spiritual well-being of the child. Even before completion of its NPA, Canada
has carried out a number of actions by way of Summit follow-up, including
changes in its criminal codes dealing with child abuse. Following the Summit,
a Children's Bureau was established within Canada's Department of National
Health and Welfare with the specific task of coordinating the Federal

/...
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Government's initiatives for Summit follow-up, including the preparation of
Canada's NPA. There is strong bipartisan, Executive branch and Congressional
support for child survival and development (CSD) programmes in the United
States, as evidenced by the increased allocation for such domestic programmes
as Head Start and Women and Infant Children as well as other measures outlined
in an omnibus Congressional resolution entitled "The World Summit for Children
Implementation Act of 1991".

126. The portions of NPAs of industrialized countries that are de*voted to
international cooperation typically include a review of current ODA and the
priorities according to which it is allocated. Thus, Finland's NPA indicates
that education, training, public health services, especially PHC services,
population and family planning issues, as well as water supply and sanitation,
are emphasized in Finnish bilateral development cooperation and that efforts
will be made to allocate more resources to those development programmes that
improve the general living conditions of children. The Japanese NPA states
that currently some 8.8 per cent of Japan's ODA is allocated to education,
health and population sectors and that efforts will be made to further
strengthen assistance in these areas, with an emphasis on grant aid and
technical cooperation. In so doing, Japan will actively endeavour to identify
projects in the areas of PHC and primary and basic education, fully taking
into consideration the NPA of developing countries, with a view to placing
priority on assistance aimed at improving the condition of women and children.
The Swedish NPA points out that Sweden contributes almost 1 per cent of its
gross national product (GNP) to ODA and indicates that this will be
increasingly devoted to actions benefiting children both directly through
bilateral aid and through multilateral agencies and NGOa to which Sweden
contributes. Priority goals for the future include equal access to services,
implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, quality
education, environmental consciousness and improved support to vulnerable
groups such as the handicapped, immigrant and refugee children and abused
children. The United Kingdom's NPA states that a fundamental aim of its aid
programme is the promotion of human development, including better education
and health, and support programmes that allow women to have children by
choice. It is argued that the United Kingdom contributes to Summit follow-up
both by helping to create a policy environment that is conducive to the
pursuit of Summit goals and objectives (e.g., through concentrating aid on the
poorest countries and supporting multilateral initiatives to reduce poverty,
debt relief, adjustment programmes, good government) and through specific
project aid and technical cooperation.

127. Most NPAs from industrialized countries tend to focus more on a
description of current aid programmes than on future plans or trends. It is
hoped that any future review and revision of current documents would make them
more forward-looking, with adequate provision to facilitate monitoring of each
country's follow-up of its Summit commitments.

128. Reports on NPAs still in preparation also give indications relative to
international cooperation. Australia's NPA will include a re-examination of
that country's development assistance budget. The Australian International
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Development Assistance Bureau is currently considering a range of initiatives
for possible inclusion in the NPA. The Canadian International Development
Agency (CIDA) has undertaken a review of Canada's ODA allocation in support of
Summit goals. CIDA co-sponsored a major international micronutrient
conference in Montreal in October 1991 and allocated additional resources in
support of programmes to reduce vitamin A and iodine deficiency disorders. It
has also provided additional funding for NGO actions to promote the well-being
of children in especially difficult circumstances. Canada continues to be a
major supporter of child immunization programmes and has provided additional
funding for WHO and UNICEF following the World Summit. In Norway, the
Ministry of Foreign Affairs is undertaking a review that is expected to
increase the proportion of Norwegian development assistance for children.
Additional ODA allocations were made by Norway as a direct result of the
Summit, including increased contributions to UNICEF general resources and to
the WHO control of diarrhoeal diseases programme. Increased funding for the
USAID-administered Child Survival Fund, the United States contribution to
UNICEF and other measures have been approved by the United States Congress.
As a specific follow-up to the United States commitment made at the World
Summit, the Secretary of Health and Human Services and the Administrator of
USAID visited Africa in 1991 and took action to further enhance United States
support for actions to control AIDS and promote other PHC services in the
region.

129. At the time of .the World Summit, UNICEF had estimated that approximately
$20 billion in additional funding would be needed annually for developing
countries to implement the goals endorsed by the Summit. Of that amount, some
two thirds would have to be provided by the developing countries themselves
through realignment of their domestic budgets and priorities, with the
remaining one third, or $6 billion to $7 billion, needed in additional
external aid. Of this, the proportion needed by individual countries would
vary from less than one quarter in East Asia, Latin America and the Caribbean
and MENA regions to between one third and one half in South Asia, ana up to
two thirds in the least developed countries of sub-Saharan Africa. In total,
the additional aid requirement is estimated at about 10 per cent of current
ODA budgets and could come from a combination of a net increase in aid and
from shifting ODA from other sectors. The allocation of a modest amount of
the "peace dividend" and debt relief measures were identified as other
possible sources of funding.

130. As of March 1992, not enough WPAs with detailed cost estimates and
indications of potential sources of funding had been received to be able to
judge if the initial estimates of resources required were within the right
order of magnitude. It is, however, clear that cost-benefit analyses of
investments in children's development throughout the world continue to show a
much higher rate of return than in many other sectors. It is to be expected,
therefore, that additional funding for actions to achieve the Summit goals
will be an important part of development assistance programmes of donor
countries in the 1990s.
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131. With regard to monitoring, it is worth noting that the Japanese NPA
provides for a periodic review of actions at the national level, as well as an
undertaking that Japan will "collect information from UNICEF at appropriate
moments regarding children of developing countries, and ensure that it is
reflected in Japan's international cooperation in this area". Finland's NPA
addresses the need to measure how the obligations incurred in the Convention
on the Rights of the Child are implemented in daily life and notes that new
indicators and parameters, including ways of taking the viewpoint of children
themselves into account, should be developed. In 1991, Canada's House of
Commons passed an all-party motion calling on the Government to report to
Parliament once a year on implementation of the Summit Plan of Action and the
Convention on the Rights of the Child at national, regional and international
levels. Australia plans to produce a status report on the country's children
once every five years.

VI. ACTIONS BY THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY

A. The United Nations system

132. The genesis of the World Summit for Children, and now its active
follow-up, provide a good - and hopefully growing - example of inter-agency
collaboration within the United Nations system, particularly among the
relevant specialized and funding agencies. The agencies offered their ideas
and shared their experiences in the preparation of the Summit Declaration.
The result of this collaborative effort is amply reflected in the Declaration
and the Plan of Action, as most of the goals set at the Summit originated in
the prior declarations of the World Health Assembly, the World Conference on
Education for All and the policy statements of UNICEF, UNDP, UNFPA, UNHCR,
FAO, ILO, the World Bank and others. Representatives of many United Nations
agencies participated in the Summit meeting itself, including the heads of
UNICEF, UNDP, UNFPA, WHO and UNESCO, the Director-General for Development and
International Economic Cooperation and, of course, the Secretary-General of
the United Nations.

133. Since the World Summit, the involvement of members of the United Nations
family in implementing the Plan of Action has been substantial, but uneven, in
two senses. Some agencies have shown a greater commitment than others, and
the participation of United Nations agencies in Summit follow-up activities
has been stronger in some countries than in 'others. In certain instances
there has been a tendency for both government and United Nations agencies to
treat the Summit as essentially a UNICEF concern and to look to UNICEF as the
primary United Nations agency responsible for Summit follow-up. UNICEF, while
playing its part, has had to dispel this notion on numerous occasions.

134. In this respect, it should be emphasized most strongly that the goals and
strategies of the World Summit for Children are closely aligned with the
recent growing consensus in the international community on the importance of
human development as reflected in the International Development Strategy for
the Fourth United Nations Development Decade. The Summit goals, in fact,
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emerged directly from the debate and decisions within the General Assembly,
the Economic and Social Council, the Second United Nations Conference on the
Least Developed Countries and deliberations in the governing bodies of
relevant United Nations agencies. These goals and strategies also reflect, in
very specific, measurable terms, the priorities expressed in the UNDP 1991
Human Development Report and the World Bank World Development Report of 1990
and 1991, which have identified poverty alleviation and investment in people
as key strategies for socio-economic development.

135. The Declaration and the Plan of Action of the World Summit for Children
recognized the important role of the United Nations system and specifically
requested its full cooperation and collaboration in ensuring the achievement
of the goals and objectives of the World Summit. Responding to that request,
the General Assembly, in its resolution 45/217 of 21 December 1990, called for
all relevant organs, organizations and bodies of the United Nations system to
take into account the goals, strategies and recommendations of the Declaration
and the Plan of Action in carrying out their programmes, and invited the
relevant governing bodies to consider specific measures within their
competence to address the special needs of children in the light of the
Declaration and the Plan of Action.

136. Pursuant to the above-mentioned General Assembly resolution and
paragraph 35 of the Plan of Action of the World Summit, the Secretary-General
of the United Nations wrote to the heads of all relevant United Nations
agencies, as well as the international financial institutions, bringing to
their attention the Declaration of the Summit and the attendant call on those
agencies for supportive action. In response, the agencies have informed the
Secretary-General how they propose to make their current programmes more
supportive of the efforts to reach the World Summit goals and their plans to
increase the level of funding as well as technical assistance for PHC, primary
education and other areas having an impact on the well-being of children,
particularly in developing countries.

137. Subsequently, the Director-General for Development and International
Economic Cooperation wrote to all United Nations resident coordinators asking
them to convene meetings of all representatives of the various United Nations
agencies in each country and to review together how the agencies best could
assist, both collectively and individually, the Government in its efforts to
implement the goals and objectives of the World Summit. Reports from field
offices indicate that such consultations have taken place in many developing
countries.

i
138. Inter-agency collaboration to support implementation of the commitments
of the World Summit for Children has been a subject of consultations among
heads of agencies and at the technical level in the Administrative Committee
on Coordination (ACC), its subcommittees and task forces, the Consultative
Committee on Substantive Questions (Operational Activities) as well as in the
Joint Consultative Group on Policy and its various subgroups.
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139. Because so many of the World Summit goals had already been adopted by the
World Health Assembly within the context of "Health for All by the Year 2000",
that organization has been in the forefront of follow-up activities as they
affect the health sector. In May 1991, the World Health Assembly adopted a
resolution on "World Summit for Children: follow-up action" (WHA 44.33),
which welcomed and fully supported the Declaration and Plan of Action and
recognized that attainment of the Summit goals for children and development in
the 1990s was essential for reaching the overall goals of health for all by
the year 2000. Resolution WHA 44.33 invited WHO member States to* give the
political and economic priority necessary to implement the commitments set out
in the Declaration and Plan of Action, and requested the Director-General of
WHO, in cooperation with UNICEF and others concerned, to implement the action
outlined in his report and to monitor achievements in child health in all
countries. WHO and UNICEF are coordinating Summit follow-up activities at
numerous secretariat levels, as well as at the level of their governing bodies
through the mechanism of the Joint Committee on Health Policy.

140. UNESCO welcomed the World Summit on Children as it further reinforced the
drive towards accelerating basic education spurred by the Jomtien World
Conference on Education for All. Extensive consultations have taken place
among UNESCO, UNDP, UNICEF and the World Bank, the four co-sponsors of the
Jomtien Conference, on bringing into operation a strategy for promoting basic
education and literacy, as well as for mobilizing the necessary organizational
and financial resources for such effort. Cooperation between the governing
bodies of UNIGEF and UNESCO on Summit follow-up is institutionalized through
the mechanism of the Joint Committee on Education. A joint UNESCO/UNICEF
initiative to focus on the nine largest developing countries, where
75 per cent of the world's illiterate population live, is being launched, with
other agencies invited to participate.

141. UNFPA also attached considerable importance to the Declaration and Plan
of Action adopted at the World Summit, which is complementary to and
supportive of the Amsterdam Declaration on Population and Family Planning.
Given the UNFPA focus on MCH and family planning, most of the-provisions of
the World Summit Plan of Action are of direct relevance to UNFPA. The three
major multilateral organizations involved in the field of MCH - WHO, UNICEF
and UNFPA - have agreed on joint goals reflecting the Summit objectives and
have issued joint guidelines to their field offices for enhancing their
collaborat ion.

142. ILO, with financial support from-the Government of Germany, has launched
an "International Programme for the Elimination of Child Labour" as a direct
follow-up to the Summit. This programme will intensively promote and support
action against child labour at community, national, regional and international
levels.

143. FAO has committed itself to take the World Summit Declaration and Plan of
Action into account in formulating the organization's medium-term plan.
UNICEF is collaborating in preparations for the December 1992 international
conference on nutrition being convened by FAO and WHO, an event that is
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expected to give major impetus to the nutrition-related goals of the World
Summit. ^,

144. WFP actions in emergencies, as well as in development programmes, are
directly supportive of the objectives and goals set forth by the World Summit
for Children. Echoing the sentiments expressed at the World Summit, the World
Food Council has proposed an international agreement on the safe passage of
emergency food aid to people affected by civil strife, war and natural
disasters.

145. Programmes supported by IFAD aim at empowering poor rural women as a
specific target group. IFAD sees its activities contributing to the
improvement of the economic position of small farmers, especially women, whose
empowerment is essential for reaching the goals of the World Summit for
Children. In February 1992, IFAD helped to organize a Summit meeting of First
Ladies on the Economic Advancement of Rural Women. The Summit was seen as
complementary to and supportive of the World Summit for Children.

146. UNHCR has long been committed to the principles enshrined at the World
Summit for Children. They form the basis of UNHCR policies and programmes to
assist, protect and promote the development needs of refugee children. The
UNHCR Working Group on Refugee Children organized a major consultation in
Malawi in March 1991 to evaluate the impact and effectiveness of its
guidelines for assisting young refugees. Other regional consultations are
planned, and a coordinator for refugee children is to be appointed to enhance
coordination of services, in close cooperation with the Senior Coordinator for
Refugee Women.

147. In many countries, UNDP has played an active role in organizing
inter-agency support to Governments in formulating NPAs and other supportive
sectoral programmes aimed at achieving the goals and strategies of the World
Summit for Children. UNDP, UNICEF and the United Nations Office at Vienna
have fielded a number of joint missions to advise and assist Governments in
formulating human development strategies and plans. As the UNDP human
development initiative and the goals and strategies of the World Summit are
broadly synergistic, these missions have been helpful to countries in
formulating their NPAs. For example, the NPAs of Pakistan and'Ghana are a
collaborative product of the UNDP human development initiative, UNICEF country
programme support and the World Bank social action programmes. Similarly, the
NPAs in the five countries of Central America, Panama and Belize were prepared
with extensive assistance from UNDP, UNICEF and other United Nations agencies.
This inter-agency collaboration has resulted in more broadly focused NPAs
incorporating the World Summit goals with strategies for human development and
the reduction of poverty espoused by UNDP in the region. UNDP support to the
Children's Vaccine Initiative ($21.6 million proposed for the period
1992-1996) is also a direct response to the World Summit.

148. United Nations regional commissions have been responsive to the World
Summit in various ways. For example, ESCAP is considering the establishment
of a special programme that would, among other things, monitor the social
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condition of children in the region for appropriate action by Governments and
other institutions in the region. It is also considering a programme that
would promote and develop specialized services to meet the need<= r~f disabled
and orphaned children and those living in refugee areas.

149. World Bank lending for education and health has already increased
substantially, with an increasing shift within these sectors to PHC and
education. It is expected that Governments will present aspects of their NPAs
for children at some of the forthcoming consultative group meetings of donors
to be held under the World Bank auspices.

150. In a letter to the Secretary-General, the Managing Director of IMF has
committed that institutions's help in assisting "national authorities in
identifying areas in which expenditure can be cut, revenue increased, or
productivity raised in order to free additional resources to be devoted to
activities to help alleviate the goals of the World Summit for Children and
other critical social objectives".

151. In its decision 1991/10 (E/ICEF/1991/15), the Executive Board requested
the Executive Director "to ensure that UNICEF, working under the leadership of
the Secretary-General and guided by the Director-General for Development and
International Economic Cooperation and in cooperation with other relevant
United Nations agencies, as an integrated part of its regular activities,
provides full support to developing countries within its mandate, comparative
advantage and resources, for the achievement of objectives contained in the
Declaration and the Plan of Action adopted by the World Summit for Children".

152. Pursuant to that Executive Board directive, UNICEF has played its part in
the follow-up of the World Summit, mindful of the symbiotic relationship
between the goals and strategies for children in the 1990s as approved by the
Board and those endorsed by the World Summit. UNICEF support to developing
countries in their Summit follow-up has been a part of the country programme
process. Thus, the situation analyses of children and women that UNICEF
assists Governments to prepare have often served as useful background material
for the preparation of NPAs. NPAs, in turn, provide the larger national
framework within which UNICEF programmes of cooperation are situated. UNICEF
cooperation in monitoring and evaluation as part of the country programme is a
useful foundation on which Governments are building a system of databases for
monitoring progress towards the achievement of NPA goals.

153. UNICEF has been working with relevant United Nations sister agencies to
develop joint approaches for monitoring progress towards achievement of the
World Summit goals as detailed in paragraphs 68-74 above, and UNDP and UNICEF
are working with DAC/OECD as discussed in paragraphs 59-61 above.

154. It can be seen from the above that the United Nations system has
responded to the World Summit for Children in a variety of ways and in many
parts of the world. Of course, more needs to be done in supporting the
preparation and refinement of NPAs where these have still not been finalized,
in supporting their implementation wherever they have been finalized and, for
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those agencies that have not done eo, in preparing their own plans and
programmes as called for in paragraph 35 (iii) of the World Summit Plan of
Action.

155. Donor countries have strongly urged greater inter-agency collaboration in
World Summit follow-up. As one of the initiating countries for the World
Summit for Children, Canada has been active in this regard. Even before the
Summit, the Prime Minister of Canada wrote to the heads of the World Bank, the
regional development banks, UNDP and other agencies urging those institutions
to actively support Summit follow-up. The NPAs of both Finland and Sweden
emphasize that to achieve the goals set by the Summit, measures are needed
throughout the United Nations system and that the targets of the different
agencies should be coordinated.

B. Non-governmental organizations

156. The World Summit for Children was regarded as a landmark event by
humanitarian and developmental NGOs in that their contribution to national
development was recognized at the highest political level, in many cases for
the first time. Those working in child-related areas particularly welcomed
the invitation extended to them in the Summit Declaration to actively
cooperate with Governments in formulating and implementing national plans of
action to reach the Summit goals. In some 70 countries, this has resulted in
close consultations between Governments and NGOs in the development of NPAs.

157. In addition, a large number of NGOs working in child-related areas have
taken Summit follow-up actions within the framework of their own respective
mandates. While some have prepared specific programmes of action to implement
and support the goals endorsed by the World Summit, others have reviewed or
restructured existing programmes to bring them in line with these goals. For
example, the World Organization for Early Childhood Education adopted a new
and broader policy on early childhood care and education, -This approach aims
to develop programmes at grass-roots levels that are adapted to local needs
and traditions. The Christian Children's Fund launched an organization-wide
plan called "Ten steps to 2000" which incorporates new interventions related
to the World Summit goals into their ongoing programmes, and their national
offices have prepared 10-year plans based on this expanded programme. Caritas
International included "Families and Children" as a special theme for their
1991 General Assembly, resulting-in priority action in that field over the
next four years at international and national levels by member organizations
in 145 countries. Rotary International, which had already mobilized thousands
of its members to support a campaign to eradicate polio and extend coverage of
other childhood immunizations and raised $30 million in support of this
campaign, is continuing to provide leadership in pursuit of the goal to
eradicate polio. At the country level, NGOs have also restructured their
programmes to align them with the pursuit of World Summit goals. In both
India and the Sudan, for example, NGO consultations were held at the national
level to discuss their role in achieving the decade goals for children.
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158. Many international NGOs have disseminated information on both the World
Summit and the Convention on the Rights of the "child through their in-house
newsletters or other publications. Through various workshops, seminars and
other appropriate forums, a number of international NGOs have worked to
mobilize the community to contribute to meeting the Summit goals and/or to the
signing, ratification, implementation and monitoring of the Convention in
their respective countries. Others have undertaken awareness campaigns
through school systems to inform children about their rights and the
commitments made by their leaders at the Summit to bring about a better world.

159. In varying degrees, NGOs have attempted to influence policy and decision
makers in both public and private sectors to keep the promise of the Summit.
For example, the national affiliates of some international NGOs are members of
governmental committees responsible for children's welfare and they are,
therefore, able to contribute to decisions and actions to "Keeping the
Promise". Others, like Junior Chamber International (JCI), World Vision
International, International Save the Children Alliance, to name a few, have
organized and sponsored mass letter-writing campaigns to politicians, the
media and corporate leaders to remind them of the pledge of a "first call for
children" made by their heads of State/Government. Some NGOs, through
advocacy, regular contacts at the ministerial level, active lobbying or
testimony at government hearings, are able to focus attention on the plight of
vulnerable children, often resulting in improved legislation being passed or
increased funding for children both within a country and through overseas
development aid. Examples of some of these NGOs are Rotary International,
La Leche League, Save the Children Alliance, Catholic Relief Services and
Child Hope.

160. NGOs have sought innovative approaches to follow up on the World Summit.
For example, the Programme for Appropriate Technology in Health has pioneered
an inexpensive and safe delivery kit for sale to families of pregnant women in
Bangladesh to reduce infant and maternal mortality. At the International
Model United Nations Headquarters, JCI had one of three committees focus
exclusively on "The Future of Children". Its resolutions were ratified by the
JCI annual General Assembly and recommended for implementation by national and
local JCI chapters. The World Scout Bureau has instituted a "Youth Forum"
which, in the spirit of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, enables
young people to be involved in the decision-making processes of the scout
movement as it continues its transition from a recreational to a community
development organization. The "Voice of the" Children", a campaign first
developed in Norway and now sponsored by a variety of NGOs in some
35 countries, aims to give children the means to be heard through local and
national hearings by those who make decisions that affect their lives. The
NGO group Results, which helped to organize candlelight vigils in 75 countries
just before the World Summit to draw international attention to the Summit,
has spearheaded a "Keeping the Promise" campaign in many countries and
communities. It has influenced important legislative action in support of the
Summit goals in Canada, the United States and several other countries.

/...
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161. An innovative approach involving children and women in promoting peace
was through a training session on conflict resolution organized by the
International Federation of University Women. Each child was designated a
woman from his/her country to serve as a mentor, and they jointly prepared a
"Plan of Action for Peace" to implement in their home country. A major
international conference on "Humanitarian Cease Fires; Peacebuilding for
Children" was organized by a group of NGOs and individual experts with
extensive experience in negotiations and operations to protect children and
other civilians in situations of armed conflict.

162. Many partnerships have been forged between Governments and NGOs to
implement NPAs as, for example, in Pakistan, Sri Lanka and Uganda. In
Indonesia, NGOs are playing a leading role in community-based CSD programmes.
The NPA of Namibia links government and NGO initiatives with community
resource persons working on a volunteer basis.

163. NGOs have undertaken joint action at the international level as well. In
October 1991, the League of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies organized a
Summit follow-up meeting in Geneva of chief executive officers (CEOs)
representing some 33 major humanitarian and development NGOs to review
progress to date and the steps NGOs should take to help maintain the momentum
of the Summit. One of the decisions reached at the meeting was to produce a
"mobilization booklet", World Summit for Children; From Words to Action, that
focuses on concrete ideas for action. The booklet is being widely distributed
through NGO networks and UNICEF field offices. The CEOs also decided to hold
an annual meeting of CEOs of development and humanitarian NGOs to monitor
progress by both Governments and NGOs in meeting the Summit goals.

164. The more than 170 NGOs that are members of the NGO Committee on UNICEF
organized a forum at Kadoma, Zimbabwe, in November 1991 which focused on the
role of NGOs in implementing the Summit goals in sub-Saharan Africa, as the
region currently facing the greatest constraints. Participants represented
113 NGOs from 42 countries. The Kadoma Declaration reaffirmed the commitment
of NGOs to work towards local and global child development. They pledged to
participate whenever possible in policy formulation and the development of
NPAs; to assist Governments by providing basic infrastructures for child
survival, development, and protection; to enhance the exchange of information
and experiences and the sharing of resources necessary for implementing NPAs;
and to promote awareness of the Convention on the Rights of the Child and to
monitor its implementation. The forum underscored that NGOs must forge a
partnership with each other and with Governments to achieve the ambitious
goals of the World Summit for Children.

165. The World Alliance for Breastfeeding Action (WABA), a global network of
NGOs and individuals, was created to increase the impact of efforts to promote
breast-feeding as one of the most effective, low-cost interventions to
decrease IMRs. WABA is working closely with UNICEF and WHO on their
"baby-friendly" hospital initiative.

/...
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166. The youth NGO, World Initiative for Children, was established after the
successful youth NGO round table held at Geneva"prior to the World Summit for
Children. It is part of a global movement to mobilize youth and involve them
directly in programmes for children. It also provides an opportunity for
youth NGOs to get together and exchange views. "On the Move", an action kit
produced by the group with UNICEF support, provides ideas and concrete
examples that can be replicated in communities around the world. The kit has
been widely distributed through NGO networks.

167. Many NGOs are thus committed to working towards realizing the Summit
goals in partnership with Governments and through the mobilization of
increasing numbers of NGOs at grass-roots levels. The NGOs are reinforcing
the vital role that they have traditionally played in responding to needs not
readily addressed by Governments, such as those of exploited children,
children in armed conflicts and children in remote rural areas.

VII. NEXT STEPS

168. Even as the present report goes to press, UNICEF is receiving a steady
stream of NPAs and other progess reports on World Summit follow-up from many
countries, agencies and NGOs. The report should therefore be considered an
interim report of progress during the first year since the World Summit. The
secretariat will be in a position to prepare a more complete report, or an
update, if the Board so wishes, in 1993.

169. The follow-up to the World Summit for Children has been substantial and
widespread, as this report has demonstrated. As a set of low-cost, practical
and feasible actions to alleviate the worst manifestations of poverty, the
goals and strategies adopted by the World Summit provide the world with an
agreed agenda around which to rally as nations and peoples endeavour to
identify priorities for development in the post-cold war era. The relevance
and broad public appeal of this agenda at this historic juncture have also
been conducive to a vigorous follow-up.

170. Nevertheless, a great deal remains to be done. The goals adopted by the
World Summit are still a long way from achievement. A serious start towards
their realization has been made by many countries. The next steps include the
following:

»

(a) Countries that have not taken any action towards, or are lagging
behind in, the preparation of NPAs should be reminded of the solemn commitment
they undertook by signing the Declaration and the Plan of Action;

(b) NPAs that are in draft or outline form, or in some other way lack
what is necessary for them to become operational, should be finalized and
moved to the implementation stage;

(c) Weaker aspects of some NPAs, areas such as costing and monitoring,
need to be strengthened;
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(d) Some countries that have long- and medium-term development plans and
have not integrated NPAs into this planning process should do so;

(e) The commitment made by donor countries to re-examine their
development assistance budgets in the light of the World Summit goals is still
to be demonstrated in the form of major shifts in development assistance
towards what the Human Development Report calls "human priorities";

(f) United Nations agencies and international financial institutions
that have not done so should report their plans and programmes for World
Summit follow-up to their respective governing bodies in accordance with
paragraph 35 (i) of the Plan of Action. To date, only WHO and UNESCO have
complied with this provision. It is also important for these agencies to
provide support at the country level for the implementation of NPAs.

171. The Secretary-General of the United Nations was requested by the World
Summit to arrange for a mid-decade review, at all appropriate levels, of the
progress being made towards implementing the commitments of the Declaration
and the Plan of Action. Such a review will have to present not just plans and
programmes, but also the first results of the Summit's pledges in terms of a
better life for children. This will require that monitoring systems be in
place, that data be available to measure the condition of the world's children
at mid-decade and that appropriate 1990 baseline data be available against
which to evaluate the extent to which children's conditions have improved and
whether or not progress towards each of the goals is on target. A great and
concrete challenge is thereby traced for the coming three years not only to
make serious and perceptible progress towards the decade goals for children,
but also to develop the capacities necessary to measure such progress. The
results of such efforts could contribute substantially to the preparation of
the proposed World Summit for Social Development. It has been suggested that
this might be an appropriate forum for the mid-decade review of progress in
implementing the commitments of the World Summit for Children.

172. Nowhere is the need for the World Summit's pledges to become a reality
more necessary than in Africa, precisely that region of the world where the
resources and skills to achieve the goals and even to prepare the plans and
programmes for their realization are in shortest supply. A crucial test of
the commitment of both developing and industrialized countries to World Summit
follow-up will occur when the OAU Donors' Conference on Assistance to the
African Child convenes at Dakar", Senegal, in November 1992. Developing
countries of Africa will have the opportunity to present NPAs with realistic
goals, well-conceived strategies, responsible budget restructuring,
appropriate cost analyses and adequate monitoring mechanisms. Donor countries
will have the opportunity to manifest in concrete form how they propose to
shift their cooperation priorities towards PHC, low-cost water supply and
sanitation and basic education. The participation of many donors, as well, as
of agencies such as the World Bank and the European Community, will be
crucial. A successful outcome of the conference will demonstrate that the
World Summit's promise has indeed not been forgotten and that it has helped
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the world, both developed and developing, to focus more clearly on priority
human needs in accordance with the principle of a "first call for children".

/-..
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.Annex I

STATUS OF SIGNATURES ON THE DECLARATION OF THE WORLD SUMMIT
FOR CHILDREN AND RATIFICATION OF THE CONVENTION ON THE

RIGHTS OF THE CHILD AS OF 31 MARCH 1992

SIGNED (136)

** Albania
Antigua and
Barbuda*

*• Argentina
*• Australia*

Austria*
*• Bangladesh
•* Barbados
** Belarus
** Belgium
*• Belize*
•* Benin*
*• Bhutan*
*• Bolivia*
** Brazil
*• Bulgaria
•* Burkina Faso*
•* Burundi*

Cameroon*
•* Canada

Cape Verde*
Central African
Republic

•* Chad*
•* Chile
•* Chins*
•* Colombia

Comoros*
Conge*

** Costs Rica
** C6te d'lvoire*
•* cube*
** Czechoslovak is
•* Democratic

People's
Republic
of Korea*

•* Denmark
*• Djibouti
•* Oosiinica
•* Deal ni can

Republic*
** Ecuador*"Egypt*
•* El Salvador

Equatorial
Guinea*

** Finland
** Francs

Gabon*
*• Gambia
*• Germany a/
*• Ghana*
** Grenade*
*• Guatemala*
*• Guinea*
** Guinea-Bissau
•• Guyana*
** Holy See
•• Honduras
•* Hungary*

Iceland
India*

** Indonesia*
Iran (Islamic
Republic of)*

Ireland
•* Israel*
•• Italy
** Jwsica*

Japan
•• Jordan*
•* Kenya*
•* Kuwait
** Lao People's

Democratic
Republic*

** Lebanon
•* Lesotho-

Liechtenstein
Luxembourg

** MftdtfiftftCAr*M NalaMi*
Mslaysls*

•* Maldives
•* Mali
•* Mauritania*
•* Nwrltiua*
•* Mexico

Monaco
** Mongolia*

Morocco*

Noze>J»<que
** NsMibia
** Nepal*

Netherlands*
New Zealand*

•* Nicaragua
*• Niger*
•* Nigeria
•* Norway
*• Pakistan*
** PaW\*â H

Papua New Guinea
•• Paraguay*
** Peru
•• Philippines*
•* Poland
•* Portugal*
•* Republic of

Korea*
•* RoHnia
** Russian

Federation* b/
** SM TOM and

Principe*
*• Saint Kltts and

Nevis
Saint Lucia
Saint Vincent and
the Grenadines*

Sam
** Senegal
•* Sierra Leone

Soloaon Islands*
** Spain
•* Sri Lanka*
*• Sudan

SurinsM
Swaziland

•* Sweden
Switzerland*
Thailand*

•* Togo*
.,

** Trinided and
Tobago*

•* Tunisis
Turkey

*• Uganda
*• Ukraine
•* united Kingdom of

Greet Britain
and Northern
Ireland

*• United Republic
of Tanzania
United States
of America

•» Uruguay
Vanuatu

** Venezuela
** Viet Nam*
*• Yemen*
** Tugoslavia
•* Zaire
•• Zambia*
•• ZiststaMS

INITIALLED (23)

Afghanistan
Algerie

** Angola
** Bahamas
** Bahrain

Botswana
•* Cyprus
•• Ethiopia

Greece
Haiti
Irao
Liberia
Libyan Arab
Jamahiriya

•* Malta
*• Nywmmr

NOT SIGNED (17)

Armenia
Azerbaijan
Brunei Derussalam
Csmbodis

** Estonis
Kazakhstan
Kyrgyxstan
Latvia

*• Lithuania
Marshall Islands
Micronesia
(Federeted
States of)
Moldova
Muni
Damn
Tajikistan
TurtaMnlstan
Uzbekistan
•star

*• Sen Marino
Saudi Arabia

*• Seychelles
Singapore
Somalia
Syrian Arab
Republic

United Arab
Emirates

Unit

• Countries that signed after the World Sujailt for Children.
•* Countries that have ratified the Convention on the Rights on the Child (114).
a/ The Federal Republic of Sammy and the Genatn De-Jocratlc Republic Mere both aoMtted to natirihip In the

tad Nations on 18 Septsafcer 1975. Through accession of the Oeraan Deaacratlc Republic to fee redarel Republic ofAe fro» the dateGerwny with effect froa 3 October 1990, the two German States united to fora one sovereign State. *
of unification, the Federal Republic of Germany has acted in the United nations under the designation

b/ The union of Soviet Socialist Republics wee an original Ma-tir of the United Nations aa frou H October
19*5. In a letter dated 24 December 1991, the President of the Russian Federation Informed the Becretary-Vanaral
that the •oibershlp of the Soviet Union in the Security Council and all other United ietiona orgya MM b»<ni
continued by the Russian Federation with the support of the 11 aietiir countries of the Cts-jonMaslth of Ir
Ststes.
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Annex II •
STATUS OF WORLD SUMMIT FOR CHILDREN

NATIONAL PROGRAMMES OF ACTION
AS OF 31 MARCH 1992

ASIA
• 11 "8 ••• 5

Afghanistan
* Bangladesh
•* Bhutan

Brunei Darussalatn
Cambodia

•••China
•* Democratic

People's
Republic of
Korea

* Fiji
• India
** Indonesia
• Kiribati

Lao People's
Democratic
Republic

•* Malaysia
** Maldives
* Marshall Islands
• Micronesia
• Mongolia
• Myarmar
Nauru

•••Nepal
•* Pakistan
• Papua New Guinea
•••Philippines
•••Republic of

Korea
Samoa
Singapore

* Solomon Islands
•••Sri Lanka
•• Thailand

Tonga
* Tuvalu
Vanuatu

*• Viet Nam

SUB-SAHARAN AFRICA
* 26 •* 9 *** 4

* Angola
* Benin
* Botswana
** Burkina Faso
** Burundi

Cameroon
* Cape Verde
•••Central African

Republic
** Chad

Comoros
* Congo
* Cote d'lvoire
* Ethiopia
* Equatorial Guinea
Gabon

* Gambia
** Ghana
*• Guinea
* Guinea-Bissau
** Kenya
* Lesotho

Liberia
• Madagascar
* Malawi
•••Mali
* Mauritania
* Mauritius
** Mozambique
* Niger
• Nigeria
•••Namibia
** Rwanda
• Sao Tome and

Principe
•••Senegal
* Seychelles
* Sierra Leone

Somalia
South Africa

* Swaziland
* Togo
• Uganda
* United Republic

of Tanzania
* Zaire
• Zambia
*• Zimbabwe

MIDDLE EAST AND
NORTH AFRICA

* 13 *• 1 *** 4

* Algeria
* Bahrain
•••Djibouti
* Egypt
•••Iran (Islamic

Republic of)
Iraq

* Jordan
* Kuwait
* Lebanon
Libyan Arab
Jamahiriya

* Morocco
* Oman
* Qatar
• Saudi Arabia
•••Sudan
* Syrian Arab

Republic
•••Tunisia
* Turkey
* United Arab

Emi rates
** Yemen

,

LATIN AMERICA AND
THE CARIBBEAN* 9 ** 5 *** u

Antigua and
Barbuda

** Argentina
Bahamas

* Barbados
***Belize
** Bolivia
** Brazil
** Chile
* Colombia
***Costa Rica
"•Cuba

Dominica
"•Dominican

Republic
•••Ecuador
***El Salvador

Grenada
•••Guatemala
• Guyana

Haiti
•••Honduras
* Jamaica
•••Mexico
•••Nicaragua
•••Panama
•••Paraguay
•••Peru
* Saint Kitts

and Nevis
* Saint Lucia
* Saint Vincent and

the Grenadines
* Suriname
* Trinidad

and Tobago
** Uruguay
•••Venezuela

INDUSTRIALIZED
COUNTRIES

* 12 ** 1 •** 6

Albania
•• Australia

Austria
• Belgium
• Bulgaria
Belarus

• Canada
Cyprus
Czechoslovakia

•••Denmark
Estonia

•••Finland
* France
• Germany a/
Greece

•••Holy See
Hungary
Iceland
Ireland
Israel

• Italy
•••Japan

Latvia
Liechtenstein
Lithuania
Luxembourg
Malta
Monaco

* Netherlands
* New Zealand
• Norway
Poland

• Portugal
Romania
Russian
Federation by

San Marino
• Spain
•••Sweden

Switzerland
Ukraine

•••United Kingdom of
Great Britain
and Northern
Ireland

• United States
of America

Yugoslavia

* Preparation under way (71).
•* Draft/outline received (24).

•*• National programmes of action finalized (33).
Total number of countries preparing national programmes of action: 128.

ay The Federal Republic of Germany and the German Democratic Republic were both admitted to membership in the
United Nations on 18 September 1973. Through accession of the German Democratic Republic to the Federal Republic of
Germany with effect from 3 October 1990, the two German States united to form one sovereign State.

b/ The Union of Soviet Socialist Republics was an original Member of the United Nations as from 24 October
1945. In a letter dated 24 December 1991, the President of the Russian Federation informed the Secretary-General
that the membership of the Soviet Union in the Security Council and all other United Nations organs was being
continued by the Russian Federation with the support of the 11 member countries of the Commonwealth of Independent
States.
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Annex III

WORLD SUMMIT FOR CHILDREN
GOALS FOR CHILDREN AND DEVELOPMENT IN THE 1990s

The following goals, endorsed by the World Summit for Children in 1990, were formulated through extensive
consultation in various international fora attended by virtually all Governments, the relevant UN agencies including
WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA, UNESCO, UNDP and IBRD, and a large number of non-governmental organisations. These
goals are recommended for implementation by all countries where they are applicable, with appropriate adaptation
to the specific situation of each country in terms of phasing, standards, priorities and availability of resources, with
respect for cultural, religious and social traditions. Additional goals that are particularly relevant to a country's
specific situation should be added in its national plan of action. Achievement of these goals is essential to full
implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, which is the ultimate objective of programmes for
children and development.

Growth promotion and it* regular monitoring to be Institu-
tionalised in all countries by the end of the 1990s.
Dissemination of knowledge and supporting services to in-
cnass food production to ensun household food security.

Child Health
Global eradication of poliomyelitis by the year 2000.
Elimination of neonatal tetanus by 1996.

I. Major Goals for Child Survival,
Development and Protection
Between 1990 and the year 2000, reduction of infant and
under-6 child mortality rat* by one-third or to 60 and 70 per
1000 Uve birth* respectively, whichever i* leaa.

Between 1990 and the year 2000, reduction of maternal
mortality rate by half.
Between 1990 and the year 2000, reduction of (even and
moderate malnutrition among under-6 children by half.

Universal aeceai to safe drinking water and to sanitary
means of excreta disposal.

By the year 2000, universal access to basic education and
completion of primary education by at least 80% of primary
school age children.

Reduction of the adult illiteracy rate (the appropriate age
froup to be determined IB each country) to at least half its
1990 level with emphasis on female literacy.

Improved protection of children in especially difficult cir-
cumstance*.

II. Supporting/Sectoral Goals

1. Womtn't Health and Education

Special attention to the health and nutrition of the female
child, and pregnant and lactating women.
Access by all couples to information and service* to prevent
pregnancies which are too early, too closely spaced, too late
or too many.
Ace*** by all pregnant women to prenatal care, trained
attendant! during child birth and referral facilitiee for high
risk pregnancies and obstvtrie emergencies.
Universal acees* to primary education with special empha-
sis for girl*, and accelerated literacy programme*.for women.

3. Nutrition
Reduction in seven as well as moderate malnutrition among
under-6 children by half of 1990 levels.

Reduction of the rate of low birth weight Qess than 2.6 kg)
to lees than 10%.

Reduction of iron deficiency anaemia in women by one-third
of 1990 levels.

- Virtual elimination of iodine deficiency disorder*.
Virtual elimination of vitamin A deficiency and its conse-
quence*, including blindness.
Empowerment of all women to exclusively breast-feed their
child for four to six months and to continue breast-feeding
with complementary food well into the eeeond year.

Reduction by 96 per cent in i
90 per cent of nu

ale* death* and reduction by
npared to pre-immunisation

levels by 1996, as a major stop to the global eradication of
measles in the longer run.
Maintenance of a high level of immunisation coverage (at
least 90H of children under one year of age by the year 2000)
against diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus, measles, poUomyell-
Us, tuberculosis and against tetanus for women of child
bearing age.

• Reduction by 60 per cent in the death* due to diarrhoea in
children under the age of live years; and 26 per cent reduc-
tion m the diarrhoea incidence rate.
Reduction by one-third in the deaths due to acute respire-
tory infections • children under five yean.

4. Water and Sanitation
• Universal access to safe drinking water.

Universal access to sanitary means of excreta disposal.
Elimination of guinea-worm disease (drecunculiasis) by the
year 2000.

& Basic education
• Expansion of early childhood development activities includ-

ing appropriate low-coat family and community fcaaid Inter-
ventions.
Universal sire** to bask education, and achievement of
primary education by at least 80 per cent of primary school
age children through formal schooling or non-formal educa-
tion of comparable learning standard, with emphasis on
reducing the currant disparities between bays and girls.

• Redaction of the adult illiteracy rate (the appropriate age
group to be determined in each country) to at least half its
1990 level, with emphasis on female literacy.
In & by Individuals and families of the knewl.
edge, skills and values required (or bettor living, made avail-
able through all educational channels, including the mass
media, other forms of modern and traditional communica-
tion, and social action, with«
of behavioural change.

id in

a Children in Difficult Cir
Provide improved protection of children in especially diffi-
cult dreumstanees and tackle the not causes leading to such
situations.


